

LUND UNIVERSITY

Genetic analyses of multiple myeloma and related plasma cell dyscrasias

Nilsson, Therese

2004

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA): Nilsson, T. (2004). Genetic analyses of multiple myeloma and related plasma cell dyscrasias. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Division of Clinical Genetics]. Therese Nilsson, Department of Clinical Genetics, University Hospital, SE-221 85 Lund, Sweden,.

Total number of authors:

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

Genetic Analyses of Multiple Myeloma and Related Plasma Cell Dyscrasias

Therese Nilsson



LUND UNIVERSITY

Department of Clinical Genetics

2004

Cover: Tarig ELFaki Illustrations: Therese Nilsson ISBN 91-628-6064-X

To my parents

"Lascia ch'io pianga la dura sorte, E che sospiri la libertá Il duol infranga queste ritorte De' miei martiri sol per pietà"

From Rinaldo by G. F. Händel

LIST OF ORIGINAL ARTICLES

The thesis is based on the following articles, referred to in the text by their Roman numerals.

- I Nilsson T, Lenhoff S, Turesson I, Rylander L, Mitelman F, Westin J, Höglund M, Johansson B. Cytogenetic features of multiple myeloma: impact of gender, age, disease phase, culture time, and cytokine stimulation. *Eur J Haematol* 2002; 68: 345-353.
- II Nilsson T, Höglund M, Lenhoff S, Rylander L, Turesson I, Westin J, Mitelman F, Johansson B. A pooled analysis of karyotypic patterns, breakpoints and imbalances in 783 cytogenetically abnormal multiple myelomas reveals frequently involved chromosome segments as well as significant age- and sex-related differences. Br J Haematol 2003; 120: 960-969.
- III Nilsson T, Nilsson L, Lenhoff S, Rylander L, Åstrand-Grundström I, Strömbeck B, Höglund M, Turesson I, Westin J, Mitelman F, Jacobsen SEW, Johansson B. MDS/AML-associated cytogenetic abnormalities in multiple myeloma and monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance: evidence for a frequent de novo occurrence and multipotent stem cell involvement of del(20q). Genes Chromosomes Cancer, in press 2004.
- IV Nilsson T, Lenhoff S, Rylander L, Höglund M, Turesson I, Mitelman F, Westin J, Johansson B. High frequencies of chromosomal aberrations in multiple myeloma and MGUS in direct chromosome preparation. *Submitted*.
- V Nilsson T, Lenhoff S, Rylander L, Höglund M, Turesson I, Mitelman F, Westin J, Johansson B. Multiple myeloma and MGUS cultured as solid tumors: a novel cytogenetic approach to investigate plasma cell dyscrasias. *Manuscript*.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABBREVIATIONS	8
PREFACE	9
INTRODUCTION	10
The bone marrow – the cells and their function	10
Bone marrow neoplasia	10
Methods to identify neoplasia-associated genetic changes	11
PLASMA CELL DYSCRASIAS – AN OVERVIEW	16
History of multiple myeloma	16
Diagnostic criteria of plasma cell dyscrasias	17
Clinical features of multiple myeloma	19
Epidemiology of MGUS and multiple myeloma	20
Etiology of MGUS and multiple myeloma	21
PATHOGENESIS OF MULTIPLE MYELOMA AND MGUS	21
B-cell development	21
Non-genetic pathogenetic factors	22
Cytogenetic abnormalities	22
Molecular genetic abnormalities	26
PROGNOSTIC FACTORS	28
Non-genetic factors in multiple myeloma and MGUS	29
Genetic factors in multiple myeloma and MGUS	29
THE PRESENT STUDY	32
Objectives	32
Patients, materials and methods	32
RESULTS	34
Article I	34
Article II	35
Article III	35
Article IV	35
Article V	36
	37
SVENSK SAMMANFATTNING (SWEDISH SUMMARY)	39
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	41
	43
APPENDIA I: Uriginal articles I-V	11

ABBREVIATIONS

ALL	acute lymphoblastic leukemia		
AML	acute myeloid leukemia		
BJP	Bence Jones protein		
BM	bone marrow		
B2M	beta-2-microglobulin		
CGH	comparative genomic hybridization		
CML	chronic myeloid leukemia		
COBRA	combined binary ratio labelling		
DCP	direct chromosome preparation		
DS	Durie & Salmon (MM stages)		
FISH	fluorescence in situ hybridization		
GM-CSF	granulocyte/monocyte-colony stimulating factor		
HCD	heavy chain disease		
Ig	immunoglobulin		
IGH	immunoglobulin heavy chain gene		
IGK	immunoglobulin kappa light chain gene		
IGL	immunoglobulin lambda light chain gene		
IL	interleukin		
K	kappa		
L	lambda		
M component	monoclonal component		
MDS	myelodysplastic syndromes		
M-FISH	multicolor fluorescence in situ hybridization		
MGUS	monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance		
MM	multiple myeloma		
PB	peripheral blood		
PC	plasma cell		
PCD	plasma cell dyscrasia		
PCL	plasma cell leukemia		
PCLI	plasma cell labelling index		
S	serum		
SKY	spectral karyotyping		
SMM	smoldering multiple myeloma		
U	urine		
WM	Waldenström's macroglobulinemia		

PREFACE

Numerous clinical, morphologic, and immunophenotypic studies have revealed that hematologic malignancies constitute a highly heterogeneous group of disorders, characterized by different acquired chromosomal and molecular genetic abnormalities. Since the discovery of the Philadelphia chromosome in chronic myeloid leukemia in 1960, it has become increasingly appreciated that several chromosomal rearrangements are strongly associated with distinct subtypes. To date, almost 33 000 cytogenetically abnormal hematologic malignancies have been reported, yielding a wealth of information of both biologic and clinical importance. Thus, karyotypic investigations, today often supplemented with molecular genetic analyses, have become an integral part of the diagnostic and prognostic evaluation of malignant hematologic disorders, in particular the acute leukemias.

However, little is known about type of chromosomal changes and their clinical impact in the plasma cell dyscrasias (PCDs) monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance (MGUS) and multiple myeloma (MM), even though the incidences of these conditions are quite high, as compared to the acute leukemias. The reasons for the relative lack of karyotypic data in PCDs are manifold, including difficulties in culturing the neoplastic cells, resulting in normal karyotypes in most cases. Considering that molecular genetic and fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH) studies identify abnormalities in the vast majority of PCDs, the normal karyotypes identified by G-banding generally do not represent dividing neoplastic cells.

The aims of the present thesis, which is based on five articles, were to investigate PCDs, mainly MM and MGUS, by chromosome banding and FISH analyses in order to identify characteristic abnormalities in these disorders and to compare different culture methods, with the goal to increase the cytogenetic success rate in PCDs.

The thesis is divided into two major sections. The first gives an overview of the different techniques used to investigate genetic changes, the clinical aspects of MM and MGUS, and the pathogenetic and prognostic importance of genetic findings in these disorders. The second section summarizes the objectives, materials and methods, and results of the present thesis.

Lund, April 2004

INTRODUCTION

The bone marrow - the cells and their function

The red bone marrow (BM) in adults occupies the cavities of the iliac crest, vertebrae, skull, ribs, sternum, scapulae, and the proximal parts of humerus and femur (Figure 1). It is the site of

the production of the red blood cells (erythrocytes), platelets (thrombocytes), and the white blood cells (leukocytes). The erythrocytes carry oxygen to the the thrombocytes are involved tissues. in coagulation, and the myeloid and lymphoid leukocytes, i.e. neutrophils, eosinophils, basophils, monocytes, and B and T lymphocytes, take part in defense against, e.g. infections. our The production, number, function, and release of these blood cells are carefully regulated through a complex interaction between the stem cells and the progenitors, and the microenvironment in the BM (Jandl, 1996).



Figure 1. The blood cells are produced in the red BM, distributed within the skeletal cavities (denoted in black).

The production of blood cells – the hematopoiesis - is characterized by a strictly controlled proliferation and differentiation of the different hematopoietic cell populations, a process related to the capability of the stem cells to self-replicate as well as to produce mature progeny. The term proliferation refers to the process of cell replication, also denoted cell cycle, whereas differentiation is the process by which the cells acquire their specialized function. Various factors may affect the BM. For example, bleeding, infection, and hypoxia increase the number of the individual cell types (Jandl, 1996).

Bone marrow neoplasia

Neoplastic transformation of the BM cells results in hematologic malignancies, i.e. leukemias and related disorders. Several studies have revealed that the initiating, leukemogenic event occurs at the stem cell or precursor cell levels (Takahashi et al., 1998; Nilsson et al., 2000, 2002), but that, most likely, several "hits" are needed for the transformed clone to evolve into a clinically manifest disease (Biernaux et al., 1995; Bose et al., 1998; Corral et al., 1996).

The neoplastic process is closely associated with acquired genetic abnormalities, both chromosomal changes as well as molecular genetic abnormalities, which are found in the leukemic cells (Look, 1997; Rabbitts, 2001; Mitelman et al., 2004a). In first disease-specific genetic aberration 1960. the in а hematologic malignancy was reported, namely the Philadelphia (Ph) chromosome in chronic myeloid leukemia (CML) (Nowell & Hungerford, 1960). Since then, close to 33 000 cytogenetically abnormal malignant hematologic disorders have been published (Mitelman et al., 2004a). These karyotypic analyses have revealed several recurrent chromosomal abnormalities, which have been further characterized at the molecular level, disclosing genes that, if structurally rearranged or otherwise deregulated, are intimately associated with the leukemogenic process (Mitelman et al., 2004b). At the same time, the clinical significance of these aberrations has become increasingly appreciated, and cytogenetic as well as molecular genetic investigations are today an integral part in the diagnostic and prognostic evaluation of, particularly, acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL), acute myeloid leukemia (AML), and myelodysplastic syndromes (MDS) (Le Beau et al., 1986; Grimwade, 2001; Harrison, 2001a). For example, genetic studies are today mandatory for proper risk assessment and treatment considerations in treatment trials of childhood ALL (Harrison, 2001b).

During the last few years, promising results have been obtained by a drug, Gleevec, developed to target specifically the BCR/ABL1 fusion protein encoded by the t(9;22)(q34;q11), i.e. the Ph chromosome (Mauro & Druker, 2001), and trials are ongoing as regards the possibility to inhibit the effect of another leukemiaassociated gene rearrangement, i.e. *FLT3* abnormalities (Levis et al., 2002; Smith et al., 2004). These examples clearly indicate that cytogenetic and molecular genetic analyses most likely will play an increasingly important role in the management of hematologic malignancies.

Methods to identify neoplasia-associated genetic changes Among the many different methods and techniques available to investigate and to identify neoplasia-associated genetic banding, chromosome fluorescence abnormalities, in situ hybridization (FISH), comparative genomic hybridization (CGH), reverse transcriptase-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR), and, very recently, cDNA microarray analyses have proved particularly fruitful, and these methods will be briefly described below.

Cytogenetic investigations, using conventional G-banding, are still the golden standard to screen for chromosomal aberrations (Figure 2), and are today used routinely for diagnostic and prognostic purposes in several hematologic malignancies, in 350 recurrent balanced chromosomal which more than abnormalities have been identified to date (Mitelman et al., 2004b). However, there are some shortcomings of this technique. First, the requirement of dividing cells obviously poses a problem if the proliferation indices of the neoplastic cells are low. Second, the sometimes poor chromosome morphology may preclude detailed karyotypic descriptions (van den Berghe, 1990) (Figure 3). Third, some chromosomal abnormalities, such as the t(12;21)(p13;q22) in childhood ALL (Romana et al., 1994), are cryptic, and for this reason cytogenetic studies are today often supplemented with FISH and/or molecular genetic analyses.



Analysis in microscope

Spreading and banding

Figure 2. Cytogenetic investigations include cell culture, harvesting using Colcemide, which results in an accumulation of metaphases, hypotonic treatment, increasing the spreading of the chromosomes, fixation and spreading, chromosome banding, and finally analysis in microscope.



- C/ inadequate banding, and
- D/ short chromosomes.

Г

FISH, which was developed and introduced in the late 1980s (Pinkel et al., 1988), has revolutionized cytogenetic analyses, enabling identification of submicroscopic abnormalities, detailed characterization of complex chromosome changes, as well as detection of aberrations also in non-dividing cells (Gisselsson et al., 2000; Cuneo et al., 2002; I, Schoch et al., 2002; Dewald et al., 2003; III, IV, V), using various types of probes (Figure 4). In the mid and late 1990s, FISH was further developed, making it possible to label all chromosome pairs in unique colors, i.e. multicolor-FISH (M-FISH), something that can be achieved by different techniques, e.g. spectral karyotyping (SKY) (Schröck et al., 1996), multi-fluor FISH (Speicher et al., 1996), and combined binary ratio labelling (COBRA) FISH (Tanke et al., 1999). These methods have proved particularly useful in the analyses of complex karyotypes (Ashman et al., 2002; Barbouti et al., 2002; Cohen et al., 2002; Tchinda et al., 2003). Although FISH undoubtedly increases the sensitivity, it should be stressed that it cannot replace chromosome banding; it should be considered a supplement (Harrison et al., 2003).



Figure 4. Examples of different FISH probes (from left to right): locus specific, centromeric, subtelomeric, partial chromosome painting, and whole chromosome painting.

The main advantage of CGH, a method that produces a map of DNA sequence copy number as a function of chromosomal location throughout the entire genome (Kallioniemi et al., 1992), i.e., identifies genomic imbalances, is that tumor tissues – fresh, frozen, or paraffin-embedded – can be analyzed, i.e. prior cell culture or dividing cells are not required (Speicher et al., 1995; McNeil & Reid 2000). Solid tumors may be difficult to culture, and CGH has hence proved particularly useful for genetic analyses of such tumors (Knuutila et al., 1999). Because CGH

only detects imbalances, its value in malignant hematologic disorders, many of which are characterized by balanced translocations and inversions (Mitelman et al., 2004b), is quite limited. Recent data suggest that balanced structural chromosomal abnormalities may be equally important in solid tumors (Mitelman et al., 2004b), a finding which would argue against CGH as the sole method to identify genetic changes also in solid tumors. Another disadvantage of CGH is that imbalances <10 Mb are not identifiable. However, recent progress in CGH array has made it possible to detect smaller deletions and amplifications (du Manoir et al., 1995; Joos et al., 1995; Hurst et al., 2004). Furthermore, in order to obtain representative data, the investigated tissues must harbor at least 50% tumor cells, which often makes tumor cell enrichment a prerequisite.

Most neoplasia-associated translocations and insertions have been shown to result in fusion genes (Mitelman et al., 2004a,b), which are easily detectable by RT-PCR that specifically amplifies such chimeras (Panagopoulos et al., 2001). Although RT-PCR often is used for diagnostic purposes, its main value – considering its high sensitivity – may well be for follow-up studies, i.e. to evaluate and quantitate minimal residual disease in hematologic malignancies (Uzunel et al., 2003).

During the last few years, the cDNA microarray technology, enabling the expression pattern of thousand of genes to be identified in a single experiment (DeRisi et al., 1996; Schena et al., 1996), has yielded exciting and promising data of both diagnostic and prognostic significance in hematologic disorders as well as in solid tumors (Gruvberger et al., 2001; Armstrong et al., 2002; Pomeroy et al., 2002). However, it may still take some time before microarray analyses become integrated in clinical practice, considering the present lack of a universal standard method, the high cost, the possible need to purify samples before processing, identify intra-tumor heterogeneity the limitation to and (Shaughnessy & Barlogie, 2003a).

All the above-mentioned techniques have been essential for detecting and characterizing genetic changes in various hematologic malignancies, in particular ALL, AML, CML, and MDS (Mitelman et al., 2004a). As regards the plasma cell dyscrasias (PCDs), however, which are as common as the acute leukemias (The National Board of Health and Welfare, 2003), fewer studies using these methods have been undertaken, and for this reason our knowledge of genetic changes in PCDs is relatively limited.

PLASMA CELL DYSCRASIAS – AN OVERVIEW

The PCDs constitute a broad spectrum of diseases characterized by clonal proliferation and accumulation of cells producing monoclonal immunoglobulins (M component) and include monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance (MGUS), multiple myeloma (MM), smoldering MM (SMM), plasma cell leukemia (PCL), Waldenström's macroglobulinemia (WM), POEMS syndrome, plasmacytoma, heavy chain disease (HCD), and amyloidosis. The following sections focus mainly on the most common subtypes, namely MGUS and MM.

History of multiple myeloma

The disease entity multiple myeloma was described in the late 1940s (reviewed in Bergsagel et al., 1999). However, MM as such has of course afflicted people throughout the ages. In fact, evidence for MM has been found in Egyptian mummies, dating back to approximately 1500-500 BC, displaying characteristic MM-associated skeletal changes (reviewed in Zink et al., 1999).

One of the very first clinical case reports of MM was made already in the 1850s by Dr. William Macintyre who wrote the following about a patient of his (reviewed in Kyle, 1996): "Mr. M, a highly respectable tradesman, aged 45, placed himself under my care on the 30th of October, 1845. He was then confined to the house by excruciating pains of the chest, back, and loins, from which he had been suffering, more or less, for upwards to twelve months." Because edema had been noticed, a urine specimen was sent to a colleague in London with the letter "Dear Doctor Jones. The tube contains urine of very high specific gravity. When boiled it becomes slightly opaque. On the addition of nitric acid, it effervesces, assumes a reddish hue, and becomes quite clear; but as it cools, assumes the consistence and appearance which you see. Heat reliquifies it. What is it?". Dr Bence Jones, the receiver of the letter, was at this time in his career a leading physician. He was, for example, well acquainted with Florence Nightingale, who regarded him the best "chemical doctor" in London (Kyle, 1996). In response to the question raised by Macintyre, Bence Jones emphasized the importance of looking for the same phenomenon in other cases of softening of the bone. In honor of his

microscopic studies of the urine, the term Bence Jones proteinuria (BJP) was later introduced for the protein identified in the urine in patients with PCDs (Kyle, 1996). However, it was not until the mid 1950s that the chemical composition of BJP was determined. Using immunoelectrophoresis, Korngold and Lipari BJP of discovered that consisted of parts monoclonal immunoglobulins (Kyle, 1994a). Today, BJP is known to involve the light chains of the immunoglobulins, the kappa (K) or lambda (L) – named after Korngold and Lipari, respectively (Kyle, 1994a).

In 1873, Von Rustizky was the first to refer to "multiple myeloma" when, performing an autopsy, he found eight separate tumors in the BM. He described the cells of the tumors as round, with the size of white cells and with the nucleus located peripherally, near the cell membrane (reviewed in Kyle, 1996). In 1900, Wright (the scientist giving his name to the Wright's stain used for chromosome banding) described that the tumor cells consisted of plasma cells (PCs), suggesting that these were the cells from which MM originates (reviewed in Lee et al., 2002).

Diagnostic criteria of plasma cell dyscrasias

Below, the definitions of the following PCD subtypes will be briefly outlined: MM, MGUS, SMM, PCL, WM, POEMS syndrome, plasmacytoma, HCD, and primary amyloidosis.

MM is a progressive hematologic malignancy involving longlived PCs that originate from the post-germinal center. One or several of the following features are usually present: M component (>30 g IgG/1 or >10 g IgA/l), urinary excretion of >1.0 g K or L light chains/24 h, increased frequency (10% or more) of clonal PCs within the BM, anemia, lytic bone lesions, renal insufficiency, and hypercalcemia. MM is in about 50% of the cases proceeded by MGUS (Greipp & Lust, 1996; Östenborg & Mellerstedt, 1996b).

MGUS is characterized by an M component (<30 g/l). No related organ or tissue impairments, e.g. bone lesions, and no evidence of MM, or other B-cell proliferative disorders, should be found in MGUS, and the BM infiltration of PCs should be less than 10%. The majority of patients with MGUS live with this condition without any symptoms. However, MGUS may transform, at a rate of about 1% per year, to MM (Greipp & Lust, 1996; Östenborg & Mellerstedt, 1996b; Kyle et al., 2002; International Myeloma Working Group, 2003). SMM is characterized by an M component (often >30 g/l) and by 10% or more PCs in the BM, similar to MM. However, no other MM-associated features are found. Thus, SMM may be grouped in-between MGUS and MM. Patients with SMM can have a stable disease for several years, without any need for treatment (Greipp & Lust, 1996; Östenborg & Mellerstedt, 1996b).

PCL is subdivided into primary or secondary PCL. Primary PCL presents de novo as a leukemia and is characterized by a replacement of the BM by immature PCs (above 90%), enlarged liver and spleen, severe anemia and bleeding. However, osteolytic lesions are rarely found. Secondary PCL occurs as a terminal phase in a few percent of MM patients, when the PCs exceed 20% of the white blood cell count in the peripheral blood (PB) (Jandl, 1996).

The Swedish physician Jan Waldenström described WM in 1944. WM is a chronic lymphoproliferative disorder, with cells of lymphoid, plasmacytoid, or intermediate morphology, producing an M component consisting of IgM proteins (Jandl, 1996; Owen et al., 2003). Although very rare, IgM-associated MM cases have been reported (De Gramont et al., 1990; Dierlamm et al., 2002; Avet-Loiseau et al., 2003b). Thus, a finding of monoclonal IgM does not necessarily imply WM. There are currently no universally accepted criteria for the diagnosis of WM (Owen et al., 2003).

POEMS syndrome consists of polyneuropathy (P), organomegaly (O), endocrine (E) dysfunction, monoclonal (M) gammopathy, and skin (S) changes (Dispenzieri et al., 2003).

Plasmacytoma may be extramedullary, i.e. isolated plasma cell tumors of soft tissues, or a solitary lytic lesion in the skeleton (with less than 5% PCs) in a patient with no other features suggesting MM (Greipp & Lust, 1996).

HCD is characterized by an accumulation of variably shortened immunoglobulin heavy chains, with the production of HCD proteins including incomplete versions of the gamma, alpha, and micro heavy chain classes (Jandl, 1996).

The characteristic feature of primary amyloidosis is the deposition of monoclonal free light chains, which have been partly degraded into fragments. The accumulation of these aberrant proteins, which most commonly are derived from the L chains, may cause a severe multisystemic disease (Jandl, 1996).

Clinical features of multiple myeloma

As mentioned above, the hallmark of MM and other PCDs is the finding of an M component. There are five major classes of immunoglobulins (Ig) produced by MM cells: IgG (55-60%), IgA (20-25%), IgM (0.5-1%), IgD (1-2%), and IgE (less than 0.01%). In most cases, whole Ig are secreted by the dysfunctional PCs. However, there may be a discrepancy in the production of the heavy and light chains leading to an imbalance, with an excess of free light chains – K or L – excreted in the urine (BJP). Occasionally, the transformed PCs do not secrete any Ig, a condition called non-secretory MM (Östenborg et al., 1996a; Dierlamm et al., 2002; Avet-Loiseau et al., 2003b; International Myeloma Working Group, 2003;).

The clinical signs and symptoms in MM vary depending on disease stage, most commonly defined by the system proposed by Durie and Salmon in 1975 (Durie & Salmon, 1975) - DS I, DS II, and DS III. Skeletal desctructions/osteolytic lesions (Figure 5) are a characteristic feature of MM, being found in 70% of all cases. The lower back, ribs, and spine are the most commonly affected areas, and at diagnosis most patients have bone lesions to an extent directly related to the mass of the tumor. The lesions are due to an unbalanced process between the cells reabsorbing bone (osteoclasts) and the cells producing bone (osteoblasts). The skeletal lesions and their accompanying hypercalcemia give rise to asthenia, cachexia, bone pain, fractures, compression of the spinal cord, and renal insufficiency, and are major causes of morbidity (Jandl, 1996). Anemia, resulting in fatigue, is common during the course of MM, and is caused by the malignant cells infiltrating the BM, and/or from inadequate erythropoietin responsiveness. Bacterial infections are recurrent and are due to deficiencies in both the humoral and cellular immunity. Renal failure is one of the most serious adverse complications of MM, and is caused by accumulation of immunoglobulins as well as deposition of calcium in the kidneys, leading to obstruction and inflammation. Neurological symptoms are most commonly related to the effect of the tumor mass, e.g. compression of the spinal cord or the nerves, but can also be due to hypercalcemia, hyperviscosity, or depositions of amyloids (Jandl, 1996).

At present, MM is incurable. However, it should be stressed that MM is clinically quite heterogeneous, with survival ranging from a few months to more than 10 years (Samson, 1996; Barlogie et al., 2004).



Figure 5. Osteolytic lesions (arrows) in femur (left and right) and sternum (middle).

Epidemiology of MGUS and multiple myeloma

MGUS is the most frequent PCD subtype. The incidence increases with age and is estimated to be 10-20% in the population above 80 years (Ögmundsdottir et al., 2002; Kyle & Rajkumar, 2003). Although the M component usually is quite stable in MGUS patients – the previous name of this condition was "benign monoclonal gammopathy" – almost 10% are diagnosed with MM or another PCD within 5 years (Bladé et al., 1992). Furthermore, nearly 1/3 of all newly diagnosed MM patients have a previous history of MGUS (Kyle et al., 1994b). Thus, MGUS and MM are most likely two different phases of the same disease process. The fact that MM and MGUS harbor similar genetic abnormalities (see below) adds further evidence that they are closely related.

Approximately 6 new MM cases per 100 000 are diagnosed each year (The National Board of Health and Welfare, 2003), with the large majority being above the age of 60 (Turesson et al., 1984; Bergsagel, 1996a). However, rare cases of MM among early teenagers have been described (Powari et al., 2002). MM as well as MGUS are more common among men (Bergsagel, 1996a). There seem to be some geographic/ethnic frequency differences in MM incidences. For example, MM accounts for 31% and 13% of hematologic malignancies in African all Americans and Caucasians, respectively, and the lowest incidences are found in the Chinese and Japanese populations (Bergsagel, 1996a).

Etiology of MGUS and multiple myeloma

As for most neoplastic disorders, the etiology of MGUS and MM is unknown. However, numerous risk factors for MM have been proposed, including chronic immune stimulation, autoimmune disorders, occupational exposure to pesticides, herbicides, or dioxin, and prolonged use of certain hair coloring products (Bergsagel, 1996a). MM has also been associated with exposure to Agent Orange, used during the Vietnam War, and the incidence of MM was increased among survivors of the atomic bombs at Hiroshima and Nagasaki (Bergsagel, 1996a). Furthermore, a number of viruses have been suggested to play a role, e.g. patients with HIV have a 4.5-fold increased likelihood of developing MM (Yee et al., 2001) and the human herpes virus 8 has been associated with MM, MGUS, and other PCDs (Said et al., 1997; Cathomas, 2000).

Familial clusters of MGUS and MM as well as MM among married couples have been described. In addition, healthy relatives to MM patients have been reported to have an elevated incidence of Ig abnormalities, without any other signs of PCD. No major differences regarding gender, age, distribution of M components, clinical/laboratory data, or prognosis between familial and non-familial MM have, in general, been observed (Lynch et al., 2001).

PATHOGENESIS OF MULTIPLE MYELOMA AND MGUS

B-cell development

The normal B cell precursors need to undergo three steps of differentiation in order to produce specific Ig. The first step occurs in the BM, with the constant (C), joining (J), variable (V), and diversity (D) gene segments rearranging somatically to produce an immunoglobulin heavy chain (*IGH*) gene. This is followed by a similar rearrangement of the light chain genes, i.e. K or L. The first Ig produced is IgM, appearing on the surface of B cells. The second step, somatic hypermutation of the antigen binding regions, takes place in the germinal centers of the lymph nodes and enhances the specificity and the binding stringency of the antibodies. The follicular dendritic cells present antigens with a high affinity to certain B cells, thus initiating a mechanism for these cells to escape programmed cell death (apoptosis) and to continue the differentiation into memory B cells. The third step occurs when the memory cells undergo IGH switching, i.e.

exchange IGH C regions, changing the function of the Ig. Whereas the pre-switched B cells express IgM, the post-switched B cells may express IgG, IgA, IgD, or IgE. These latter cells can migrate to the BM, where they adhere to, and interact with, the stromal cells and differentiate into long-lived PCs, which survive for approximately 30 days (Hallek et al., 1998).

The malignant PCs in MM are long-lived, mainly localized to the BM, have a very low plasma cell labelling index (PCLI). It is generally believed that the initial neoplastic event in MM occurs in a single post-germinal center B cell, but evidence for transformation of a pre-switched B cell has also been reported (Hallek et al., 1998; Seidl et al., 2003).

Non-genetic pathogenetic factors

Granulocyte colony-stimulating factor, granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF), interferon-alpha, and interleukin 3 (IL-3) are some of the growth factors that have been implicated in the survival, proliferation, and differentiation of MM cells (Hallek et al., 1998). However, IL-6 is perhaps the most important cytokine in MM pathogenesis. IL-6 induces growth of the MM cells both in vivo and in vitro. The cells excreting IL-6 include stromal cells, osteoblasts, and osteoclasts, which act in a paracrine manner on the MM cells. Furthermore, MM cells can produce IL-6 themselves. Thus, IL-6 seems to stimulate the neoplastic cells in both an autocrine and a paracrine fashion. The IL-6 binds to cell surface receptors, which combine with a 130 kDa transmembrane glycoprotein that activates intracellular signaling pathways, leading to an increased MM cell population firstly by stimulation of MM cell division and secondly by prevention of apoptosis (Hallek et al., 1998).

Cytogenetic abnormalities

The first chromosome studies of PCDs were performed in the 1960s (Bottura, 1963; Lewis et al., 1963; Houston et al., 1967). Although some acquired cytogenetic changes were identified, lack of chromosome banding techniques in this pre-banding era precluded any detailed karyotypic descriptions. All this changed when the various banding methods were developed and introduced in the early 1970s (Caspersson et al., 1970).

To date, cytogenetic aberrations have been reported in approximately 1 000 MM, 100 PCL, 70 WM, and 20 MGUS (Mitelman et al., 2004a). Although the number of abnormal MM may seem impressive, it is disproportional in relation to other hematologic malignancies. For example, more than 10 000 AMLs and close to 7 000 ALLs with chromosomal changes have been published (Mitelman et al., 2004a). Considering that the incidence of MM is quite similar to acute leukemias (The National Board of Health and Welfare, 2003) there is obviously a relative lack of cytogenetic data in MM. The discrepancy is partly due fewer PCD samples being referred for cytogenetic investigation compared to the acute leukemias. However, the main obstacles have been – and still continue to be – difficulties in performing karyotypic analyses of MM. In fact, only 30-50% MM are karyotypically abnormal, with some - but not all - studies reporting a larger fraction of cytogenetically aberrant cases in DS II and III as compared to the early stage DS I (Weh et al., 1993; Zandecki et al., 1994; Calasanz et al., 1997a; Hernández et al., 1998; Gutierréz et al., 2000; I). The frequencies of cytogenetically abnormal MGUS cases in the small series reported to date range between 0% to 65% (Calasanz et al., 1997a; Lloveras et al., 2002; I; IV; V). Considering that analyses with interphase FISH and molecular genetic techniques reveal chromosomal abnormalities in close to 100% of MM cases and in the majority of MGUS cases, the normal karyotypes are most likely not representative of the neoplastic clone (Drach et al., 1995a,b; Flactif et al., 1995; Tabernero et al., 1996; Avet-Loiseau et al., 1997; Nishida et al., 1997; Zandecki et al., 1997; IV; V). Despite these methodological shortcomings, based on the presently available cytogenetic data some specific or characteristic chromosomal abnormalities or karyotypic patterns are now emerging in MM.

A recent review of the cytogenetic features of MM (II) showed that the largest karyotypic subgroup is hyperdiploid (39%) and that hypo- and pseudodiploidy are equally common (27% and 24%, respectively), whereas tri-and tetraploidy is quite rare (10%). Interestingly, hyperdiploidy was shown to be more common in elderly patients. However, the underlying mechanisms for this age-related difference are presently unknown. The number of published cytogenetically abnormal MGUS cases is very low (less than 20), but available literature data suggest that the majority are pseudodiploid (Mitelman et al., 2004a).

The cytogenetic complexity, i.e. number of chromosomal abnormalities, of MM is quite pronounced (Figure 6). In fact, the median number of aberrations per MM is eight, with close to 75% displaying three or more chromosome changes (II). Such karyotypic complexity is quite rare in other hematologic malignancies, with the exception of the malignant lymphomas (Mitelman et al., 2004a). In contrast to ploidy levels, the number of chromosomal changes in MM does not seem to vary in relation to age (II). Most of the published MGUS cases harbor only one or two anomalies (Mitelman et al., 2004a).



Figure 6. Complex karyotype in MM: 45,X,-X,der(1)t(1;3)(q21;p23), add(2)(q21),+del(3)(p11p21),+8,add(8)(q24)x2,add(9)(q13),der(12)t(1;12) (q21;p13),-13,?add(13)(q22),-14,-14,del(18)(q21),+mar.

Several characteristic numerical as well as structural chromosomal changes have been identified in MM (II; Mitelman et al., 2004a). The most common numerical aberrations (Figure 7) are +9 (27% of karyotypically abnormal cases), -13 (27%), +15 (24%), +19 (22%), +11 (20%), and -Y (20%) (II). The frequencies of some of the numerical abnormalities differ significantly in relation to age or gender. For example, trisomy 11 and monosomy 16 are more common among men, trisomy 5 is more frequent in elderly patients, and monosomy 14 is more common in younger patients (II). It may be noteworthy that similar numerical chromosomal abnormalities, i.e. +3, +7, +9, +11, also are found, using interphase FISH, in MGUS, providing indirect evidence for a close

relationship between MGUS and MM (Drach et al., 1995a,b; Zandecki et al., 1995, 1997; IV).

Structural chromosomal abnormalities are very frequent in MM. A few are cytogenetically balanced, such as t(4;14)(p16;q32), t(11;14)(q13;q32), and t(14;16)(q32;q22-23), but most are genomically unbalanced, often resulting in losses of 1p, 6q, and 13q, and gain of 1q (Avet-Loiseau et al., 1997; Kuehl & Bergsagel, 2002; II). Age- and gender-related differences have also been noted for some MM-associated structural rearrangements. For example, t(8;22)(q24;q11) seems to be more common in men (Yamamoto et al., 1998; Mitelman et al., 2004a) and t(11;14) may possibly be more frequent in younger MM patients (Fonseca et al., 2002c). Although all chromosomes have been shown to be involved in structural aberrations in MM, some chromosome bands are more frequently involved than others: 14q32 (29% of cytogenetically abnormal MM), 11q13 (16%), 1q10 (14%), 8q24 (10%), 1p11 (8%), 19q13 (6%), 1p22 (5%), 6q21 (5%), and 17p11 (5%) (II). These chromosomal regions are hence likely to harbor genes of importance in the development and/or progression of MM.



Figure 7. MM case with mainly numerical abnormalities, with the karyotype 54,-X,+2,+3,+5,+7,-8,+9,+9,+11,+15,add(16)(q22),+19,+21.

Molecular genetic abnormalities

The molecular genetic era of MM started in the mid 1990s, when Bergsagel et al. (1996b) reported that the vast majority of MM, mainly cell lines, harbor illegitimate IGH rearrangements, such as translocations involving the switch region. To date, numerous studies have corroborated this finding, showing such IGH aberrations in most primary MM cases as well (Nishida et al., 1997; Bergsagel & Kuehl 2001; I; IV; V). It should be stressed that cytogenetic analyses identify abnormalities of 14q32 (IGH locus) in only 20-40% of the cases but that interphase FISH and molecular genetic investigations reveal IGH rearrangements in 60-80% (Bergsagel et al., 1996b; Nishida et al., 1997; Hallek et al., 1998; Rao et al., 1998; Avet-Loiseau et al., 1999a; Bergsagel & Kuehl, 2001; Pratt, 2002; IV; V). Illegitimate recombination of the *IGH* gene also occurs in MGUS, but in a slightly lower frequency (about 50%) (Avet-Loiseau et al., 1999b; Fonseca et al., 2002a; IV; V). Recently, similar rearrangements of the IGK and IGL genes have been found in a small subset of MM and MGUS (Fonseca et al., 2002a; Kuehl & Bergsagel, 2002). The rearrangements involving the IGH gene are, in most cases, simple reciprocal translocations, but recently more complex recombination events, such as insertions and duplications, have been described (Bergsagel & Kuehl, 2001; Küppers & Dalla-Favera 2001; Fenton et al., 2004).

The *IGH* translocations result in deregulation of the partner genes. At the cytogenetic level, more than 40 different partner loci have been reported in MM (Mitelman et al., 2004a), and to date, 10 target genes have been identified (Table 1).

Genes	Locus	Reference
FGFR3, WHSC1	4p16	Chesi et al., 1997, 1998b
ARHH	4p13	Preudhomme et al., 2000
IRF4	6p23-25	Iida et al., 1997
CCND3	6p21	Shaughnessy et al., 2001
MYC	8q24	Avet-Loiseau et al., 2002
CCND1	11q13	De Boer et al., 1993
$M\!AF$	16q22-23	Chesi et al., 1998a
BCL2	18q21	Bergsagel et al., 1996b
MAFB	20q11-13	Hanamura et al., 2001

Table 1. Genes deregulated by IGH in MM/MGUS

The most common *IGH* translocations in MM are t(4;14), t(11;14), and t(14;16), occurring in approximately 15%, 15-20%, and 5-10% of the cases, respectively (Avet-Loiseau et al., 1999a; Finelli et al., 1999; Ho et al., 2001; Pratt, 2002; Fonseca et al., 2003). These three translocations have also been identified in MGUS, in which the frequencies are slightly lower (2-9%, 25%, and 5%, respectively) (Fonseca et al., 2002a; Keats et al., 2003).

The t(4;14) activates both the WHSC1 and FGFR3 genes, the latter often harboring point mutations as well (Chesi et al., 1997, 1998b, 1998; Richelda et al., 1997; Stec et al., 1998). The t(4;14) is rather unique in the sense that it simultaneously deregulates the FGFR3 on the derivative chromosome 14 and the WHSC1 on the derivative chromosome 4 (Chesi et al., 1997; Kuehl & Bergsagel et al., 2002; Soverini et al., 2002). The t(11;14), which also occurs in chronic lymphocytic leukemia and mantle cell lymphoma (Mitelman et al., 2004a) and which deregulates the CCND1, may be molecularly more complex than the cytogenetic features suggest (Fenton et al., 2004). The t(14;16) leads to dysregulation of the MAF gene, which encodes a transcription factor (Bergsagel & Kuehl, 2003). Interestingly, the MAFB gene, targeted by the t(14;20)(q32;q11) found in a few MM cases, displays functional similarities with the MAF gene (Kuehl & Bergsagel, 2002; Hanamura et al., 2001).

pathogenetically important molecular The genetic consequences of the numerical changes are, as in other neoplastic disorders (Heim, 1992), unknown. It remains to be elucidated whether the genomic gains and losses in MM result in altered expression of only a few genes or whether they lead to deregulation of a vast number of genes. Although some cDNA microarray studies of MM have been reported (see below) none have specifically addressed this issue. However, it has been shown that AML cases with +8 as the sole anomaly overexpress numerous genes located on this chromosome (Virtaneva et al., 2001). Furthermore, an expression analysis of high-hyperdiploid childhood ALL cases revealed that many of the aberrantly expressed genes map to either chromosome X or 21, the chromosomes most often gained in this ALL subtype (Yeoh et al., 2002). It is reasonable to assume that there is a similar genedosage effect of trisomies in MM.

Because losses of chromosome 13 material – monosomy or deletions involving 13q – are common in MM and MGUS (Avet-Loiseau et al., 2000; Königsberg et al., 2000a; Shaughnessy et al., 2000; Zojer et al., 2000; Fonseca et al., 2002; Nomdedéu et al., 2002; II; Elnenaei et al., 2003a; IV; V) and have been associated with poor prognosis (see below) several studies have focused on the pathogenetically essential molecular genetic outcome of these changes (Avet-Loiseau et al., 1999b; Königsberg et al., 2000a; Shaughnessy et al., 2000; Facon et al., 2001; Fonseca et al., 2002). Although the extent of the 13q deletions may vary substantially, a commonly deleted region – 13q14 – has been delineated. This chromosome band harbors the *RB1* gene, but there is no evidence for bi-allelic inactivation of this tumor suppressor gene in MM/MGUS (Avet-Loiseau et al., 2000; Königsberg et al., 2000a; Shaughnessy et al., 2000; Königsberg et al., 2000a; Shaughnessy et al., 2000; Fonseca et al., 2001b; Elnenaei et al., 2003a). In fact, to date no candidate gene has been identified in this region.

Point mutations, deletions, and hypermethylation of different neoplasia-associated genes, e.g. *CDKN2A*, *HRAS*, *KRAS2*, *NRAS*, *PTEN*, and *TP53*, have also been detected in MM and MGUS. However, the available data indicate that these abnormalities are mainly involved in disease progression rather than in tumorigenesis (Drach et al., 1998; Avet-Loiseau et al., 1999c; Bezieau et al., 2001; Kalakonda et al., 2001; Pratt, 2002; Elnenaei et al., 2003b).

Microarray analyses of MM and MGUS have revealed clear differences between normal PCs and neoplastic PCs, and the expression pattern in PCs in MGUS has been shown to be more similar to the one observed in MM than the one seen in normal BM, again indicating the close relationship between these two disorders (Claudio et al., 2002; de Vos et al., 2002; Tarte et al., 2002; Davies et al., 2003). Furthermore, there are preliminary data suggesting that different cytogenetic subgroups of MM have distinct expression profiles (Zhan et al., 2002; Magrangeas et al., 2003; Santra et al., 2003; Shaughnessy et al 2003b).

PROGNOSTIC FACTORS

Two fundamental questions in MGUS and MM are: which MGUS cases will transform to MM and is it possible to identify patients with MM with particularly good or poor prognosis? Numerous attempts have been made in order to identify both non-genetic and genetic prognostic factors, of which some are summarized below.

Non-genetic factors in multiple myeloma and MGUS

Whereas little is known about clinical and laboratory parameters of importance in MGUS to MM transformation, several studies have identified factors that may provide important prognostic information in MM, e.g. age, beta-2-Microglobulin (B2M), creatinine, IL-6, PC morphology, PCLI, thymidine kinase, and stage (Turesson et al., 1999; Fonseca et al., 2001; Kyle & Rajkumar, 2003).

The B2M concentration primarily reflects the tumor mass. Creatinine is one of the most important prognostic factors in MM, with increased levels indicating BJP-associated nephrotoxicity. A high level of IL-6 and a plasmablastic PC morphology are also poor prognostic signs. Finally, a high proliferation of the neoplastic PCs, seen as increased PCLI as well as with higher serum levels of thymidine kinase, is associated with a dismal prognosis (Turesson et al., 1999; Fonseca et al., 2001).

Genetic factors in multiple myeloma and MGUS

During the last few years, the MM/MGUS-related genetic aberrations have increasingly proved to be prognostically important.

Several investigations of MM have suggested that the finding of an abnormal karyotype as such is associated with a poor prognosis (Liang et al., 1978; Weh et al., 1993; Cigudosa et al., 1994; Zandecki et al., 1996). Because many groups have reported that chromosomal abnormalities are more common in MM cases with high PCLI and/or high PC percentages (Cigudosa et al., 1994; Laï et al., 1995; Cuneo et al., 1996; Calasanz et al., 1997a; Rajkumar et al., 1999), the prognostic impact of an abnormal karyotype may simply reflect a high proliferation and/or a great tumor burden. However, it should be stressed that some studies have not found any significant correlations between karyotypic features and the degree of BM PC infiltration (Hernández et al., 1998; IV; V).

Some specific karyotypic patterns and chromosomal changes in, particularly, MM have also been associated with outcome. For example, it has repeatedly been shown that hypodiploidy is significantly correlated with shorter survival (Calasanz et al., 1997b; Smadja et al., 2001; Fassas et al., 2002), whereas hyperdiploidy and trisomies of chromosomes 9, 15, 19, and 21 have been associated with a better prognosis (Seong et al., 1998; Smadja et al., 2001). Among the structural chromosomal abnormalities, most studies have focused on the prognostic impact of 13q losses and the clinical significance of the translocations t(4;14), t(11;14), and t(14;16).

With a few exceptions, monosomy 13/del(13q) has been reported to confer a poor prognosis in MM, seemingly irrespective of treatment (Tricot et al., 1995; Seong et al., 1998; Carlebach et al., 2000; Desikan et al., 2000; Fassas et al., 2002; Fonseca et al., 2002b; Shaughnessy et al., 2000; Kaufmann et al., 2003; Nakagawa et al., 2003), and 13q losses have also been associated with other risk factors, such as increased BM angiogenesis (Schreiber et al., 2000) and high concentrations of B2M (Facon et al., 2001; Tricot et al., 2002). However, it is debated whether the prognostic impact of cytogenetically identifiable 13q losses, seen in approximately 30% of the MM cases (II), and deletions found by interphase FISH (40-90%) differs, with the prognosis perhaps being worse in the former group (Tricot et al., 1995; 2002; Zojer et al., 2000; Nomdedéu et al., 2002; II; Shaughnessy et al., 2003b,c; IV; V). Furthermore, -13/13q- is more common in some cytogenetic subtypes also shown to be associated with poor prognosis, i.e. hypodiploidy, t(4;14), and t(14;16) (Fonseca et al., 2001a; Moreau et al., 2002), making it difficult ascertain the specific impact of chromosome 13 aberrations. Interestingly, losses of 13q have been suggested to play a major role in the transition of MGUS and SMM to MM (Avet-Loiseau et al., 1999b,d; Carrió et al., 2003), although this has been questioned (Fonseca et al., 2001a).

The t(4;14) and t(14;16) are both associated with poor prognosis as well as with -13/13q- (Moreau et al., 2002; Fonseca et al., 2001a; Keats et al., 2003; Chang et al., 2004). It is noteworthy that the 13q losses may occur prior to these translocations (Sawyer et al., 1998; Moreau et al., 2002), suggesting that they are earlier events than previously thought (Sawyer et al., 1998; Fonseca et al., 2001a). MM cases with the t(4;14) often have immature PCs, a great tumor burden, and an IgA M component, and are frequently hypodiploid (Fonseca et al., 2001; Garand et al., 2003; Smadja et al., 2003; Chang et al., 2004).

The prognostic significance of t(11;14) is uncertain. A few years ago, t(11;14) was strongly associated with poor outcome (Fonseca et al., 1998). However, a recent reevaluation suggested that it, in fact, is associated with a favorable prognosis (Fonseca et al., 2002c; Moreau et al., 2002). Needless to say, prospective

studies are needed to clarify this issue. Morphologically, t(11;14)positive MM cases often have a lymphoplasmacytoid appearance or small PCs with cleaved nuclei (Weh et al., 1995; Hoyer et al., 2000; Garand et al., 2003), and the t(11;14) is said to be the hallmark of IgM, IgE, and nonsecretory MM (Avet-Loiseau et al., 2003a).

Cytogenetic analyses of MM patients who have received chemotherapy may also provide important information as regards the possible development of treatment-related MDS/AML. Such secondary myeloid malignancies are characterized by quite specific chromosomal abnormalities, such as hypodiploidy with whole or partial losses of chromosomes 5 and 7 (Mauritzson et al., 2002; III). In a few instances, however, MDS/AML-associated chromosomal changes, e.g., der(1;7)(q10;p10), t(1;3)(p36;q21), del(5q), -7, +8, and del(20q) (Figure 8), are detected in PCDs without any morphologic features of MDS or AML (Dewald et al., 1985; Clark et al., 1989; Johansson et al., 1995; Weh et al., 1996; Amiel et al., 1999a; Fonseca et al., 2000; Blann et al., 2002; Ferro et al., 2002; I; III). The pathogenetic as well as prognostic importance of such abnormalities remains to be elucidated.



Figure 8. MGUS case with 46,XY,del(20)(q11).

THE PRESENT STUDY

Objectives

The major aims of the present thesis were to:

- Evaluate different culture procedures of multiple myeloma and related plasma cell dycrasias.
- Identify and characterize chromosomal abnormalities and karyotypic patterns in these disorders.
- Increase our knowledge of multiple myeloma-associated genetic aberrations and to correlate these with clinical parameters.

Patients, materials, and methods

Between 1978 and 2002, a total of 171 patients with PCD (150 MM, 18 MGUS, 3 Plasmacytomas) have been cytogenetically analyzed at the Department of Clinical Genetics, Lund, Sweden, and 279 cultures were investigated as part of the present thesis. With a few exceptions, the following data could be collected in all cases: stage according to the DS classification, gender, age, B2M, treatment, and M component. The Durie and Salmon system (Durie & Salmon, 1975) subgroups MM into three stages. In stage I, all of the following should be present: hemoglobin >100 g/l, Scalcium normal or <2.60 mmol/l, normal bone structure or a solitary bone plasmacytoma only at X-ray, IgG <50 g/l or IgA <30 g/1, and BJP <4 g/24h. Stage II is defined as neither I nor III. In stage III, one or more of the following should be present: hemoglobin <85 g/l, S-calcium above or equal to 3.00 mmol/l, advanced lytic bone lesions, IgG >70 g/l or IgA >50 g/), and BJP >12 g/24h.

Various culture methods were tested. In article I, the BM cells were adjusted to a concentration of 1.0-1.5 million cells/ml medium and cultured for 24 and/or 48 hours in conventional McCoy 5A medium with 20% fetal calf serum and antibiotics, and/or for 72, 96, and 120 hours in Chang D medium supplemented with 20% serum, antibiotics, and recombinant human IL-6 (0.02 microgram/ml medium, Genzyme corporation, Cambridge, MA) and GM-CSF (0.06 microgram/ml medium, Leucomax®, Schering-Plough, Novartis, Basel, Switzerland). In article IV, direct chromosome preparations (DCP) were performed on BM cells after exposure to different Colcemide concentrations, i.e. 30, 100, or 200 ng/ml RPMI 1640 medium. The time of the BM aspiration as well as the time of arrival of the samples were registered, thus enabling exposure times to be calculated. In article V, the BM cells were adjusted to a concentration of 1.0-1.5 million cells/ml medium and cultured in plastic tissue culture flasks or glass flasks for 3-12 days in Chang D medium supplemented with serum, antibiotics. and IL-6 (0.02)microgram/ml medium) and GM-CSF (0.06 microgram/ml medium). Accumulation of metaphase cells was achieved by exposure to Colcemide (100 ng/ml medium) for 30 minutes before harvesting (with the exception of article IV). The cells were exposed to 0.075 M KCl for 15 minutes in room temperature, followed by a gradual exchange of the hypotonic solution for methanol: acetic acid fixative (3:1). Chromosome preparations were made in a standard manner, and G-banded with Wright's stain. Whenever possible, 25-100 metaphases per sample were analyzed. The clonality criteria and karyotypic descriptions followed the recommendations of ISCN (1995).

Metaphase and/or interphase FISH investigations were performed in the studies reported in articles I, III, IV, and V. The samples used were cells remaining from the cytogenetic analyses. The samples had been stored in methanol: acetic acid fixative at

-18°C for 0-24 years. The protocols used have been described in article I and in Barbouti et al. (2003). As many metaphases as possible were analyzed on the metaphase level, and 200 nuclei, only mononuclear cells, were scored whenever possible. The cutoff values for the various probes were determined based on control studies. In general, the probe for centromere 4 was used as a control for ploidy when using the 13q14 probe for detection of complete or partial losses of chromosome 13, because chromosome 4 is rarely involved in numerical abnormalities in MM/MGUS/SMM (II, Mitelman et al., 2004a). For details on probes used, please see articles I, III-V.

The genetic findings in articles I, IV, and IV were correlated with the culture conditions, Colcemide concentrations, gender, age, disease phase, and PC percentages.

Article II was a review of the cytogenetic patterns of MM, including cases from our own Department as well as all published cases (Mitelman et al., 2004a). The following features were collected: ploidy levels, karyotypic complexity, common numerical as well as structural chromosomal abnormalities, genomic imbalances, and breakpoints (bp). Cases with clones harboring different number of aberrations were grouped in relation to the simplest clone present, and cases that were incompletely karyotyped were included in the cytogenetically complex group. In the cytogenetic classification and in the breakpoint and imbalance maps, constitutional chromosomal abnormalities were disregarded. For the breakpoint map, if more than one copy of the same chromosome aberration was found in the same, or related, clone, the bp involved was plotted only once, but if the same bp was involved in different aberrations, it was plotted once per aberration. Furthermore, rearrangements with an uncertain bp localization, e.g. add(14)(q3?2) or del(6)(q13-16), were not included. The imbalances were ascertained according to the following criteria: the net results of the aberrations were always registered with regard to the nearest ploidy level. When additional chromosomal changes were acquired during clonal evolution, only novel abnormalities were included, i.e. if the same imbalance was found in more than one related clone, it was recorded only once. When the same chromosome was involved in several aberrations, only the total net imbalances were plotted. In cases in which a particular chromosome segment was involved in different types of imbalances, only the largest imbalance was registered. Clones with loss of chromosome Y as the sole anomaly were not included in the imbalance map. The cytogenetic features were correlated with age (61 years or younger of 62 years or older) and gender. In an attempt to focus on pathogenetically important changes, only genomic bps and imbalances found in more than 5% and 10%, respectively, were included in the statistical analyses.

RESULTS

Article I

A total of 95 samples (186 cultures) from 68 MM, 3 plasmacytomas, and 3 MGUS cases were cytogenetically analyzed. Metaphase FISH for *IGH* rearrangements could be performed in 57 of the 74 cases, revealing 14q32 aberrations in 10 cases not seen by conventional G-banding. Taken together, abnormal karyotypes were detected in 77 (41%) of the 186 cultures, 46 (48%) of the 95 samples, and in 41 (55%) of the 74 patients, and a total of 20 chromosomal aberrations previously not reported in PCDs were identified. There was no evidence that gender, age, disease phase, culture time, or cytokine stimulation significantly influenced the karyotypic features.

The cytogenetic features were ascertained in 783 cytogenetically abnormal MM cases. Hyperdiploidy was most common (39%), followed by hypodiploidy (27%), pseudodiploidy (24%), and tri-/tetraploidy (10%). Most cases were complex, with a median of eight changes per patient. The distribution of modal numbers differed between younger and older patients, with hyperdiploidy being more common in elderly patients. No gender- or age-related differences regarding the number of anomalies were found. The most frequent genomic breakpoints were 14q32, 11q13, 1q10, 8q24, 1p11, 1q21, 22q11, 1p13, 1q11, 19q13, 1p22, 6q21 and 17p11. Breaks in 1p13, 6q21 and 11q13 were more common in the younger age group. The most frequent imbalances were +9, -13, +15, +19, +11 and -Y. Trisomy 11 and monosomy 16 were more common among men, while -X was more frequent in women. Loss of Y as the sole change and +5 were more common in elderly patients, and -14 was more frequent in the younger age group.

Article III

Comparing cytogenetic features in all published MM (n = 993) and t-MDS/t-AML post-MM (n = 117) revealed significant differences regarding complexity, ploidy levels, and most genomic changes. Thus, these features can often be used to distinguish between MM and t-MDS/t-AML. However, we identified 6 MM and 3 MGUS/SMM that displayed myeloid abnormalities, i.e. +8 (1 case) and 20q- (8 cases) as sole anomalies, without any evidence of MDS/AML. One patient developed AML, whereas no MDS/AML occurred in the remaining 8 patients. In one MGUS with del(20q), analyses revealed its presence in CD34+CD38-FISH (hematopoietic stem cells), CD34+CD38+ (progenitors), CD19+ (B cells), and CD15+ (myeloid cells).

Article IV

DCP was used to investigate 47 bone marrow samples from 39 patients with MM/MGUS/SMM. Abnormal karyotypes were detected in 15 (63%) of the 24 MM and in 4 (50%) of the 8 MGUS/SMM cases that could be successfully cytogenetically analyzed. Age, sex, or degree of bone marrow PC infiltration did not influence the karyotypic patterns. However, the frequencies of aberrant karyotypes varied in relation to the Colcemide concentrations used – 7% (30 ng/ml) versus 69% and 67% (100

and 200 ng/ml) (*P*=0.01). Combining the G-banding and FISH results, abnormalities were detected in 29/31 (94%) MM and in 6/8 (75%) MGUS/SMM patients. Thus, cytogenetic and FISH analyses after DCP using 100-200 ng Colcemide/ml identify aberrations in the most MM/MGUS/SMM, irrespective of PC percentages.

Article V

A total of 53 samples from 49 patients with MM (n=41), MGUS (n=7), or SMM (n=1) were investigated after culturing as solid tumors. Abnormal karyotypes were detected in 18/39 (46%) MM and in 4/8 (50%) MGUS/SMM patients that could be successfully cytogenetically analyzed. The karyotypic features (abnormal vs. normal/failure and proportions of abnormal karyotypes) did not vary significantly in relation to culture time or degree of BM PC infiltration. FISH revealed IGH rearrangements in 22/36 (61%) MM and in 3/8 (38%) MGUS/SMM, whereas 13q losses were identified in 34/40 (85%) MM and in 5/8 (63%) MGUS/SMM. Combining the G-banding and FISH results, abnormalities were detected in 40/41 (98%) MM and in 7/8 (88%) MGUS/SMM patients. Thus, neoplastic MM/MGUS cells can attach to plastic substrate (Figure 9), and cytogenetic analyses of such cultures reveal clonal chromosomal abnormalities in approximately 50% of the cases.



Figure 9. Cultured cells from a MM case plating to the surface of a tissue culture plastic flask.

DISCUSSION

The neoplastic PCs in MM and related PCDs have proved notoriously difficult to culture, hampering cytogenetic analyses in large proportion of the cases. In fact, chromosomal а abnormalities are found in only 30%-50% of MM (Facon et al., 1993; Cuneo et al., 1996; Calasanz et al., 1997a), despite the fact that interphase FISH analyses reveal abnormalities in close to 100% of the cases (Drach et al., 1995a,b; Flactif et al., 1995; Tabernero et al., 1996; Nishida et al., 1997; IV; V). This strongly suggests that the nonneoplastic cells have a growth advantage in vitro and that the "wrong" cells are investigated (Weh et al., 1990). One consequence of this is that the interest in performing conventional G-banding analyses of MM seems to have declined in recent years. Instead, several groups use FISH or molecular genetic methods only when studying MM (Tabernero et al., 1996; Pérez-Simon, et al., 1998; Königsberg et al., 2000b; Rasillo et al., 2003). Although such studies may yield important clinical and biological information, it should be emphasized that these techniques only identify abnormalities that are already known and for which appropriate probes are available. Considering that only approximately 1 000 cytogenetically abnormal MM cases have been published (Mitelman et al., 2004a), it is highly likely many MM-associated chromosomal aberrations remain to be identified. For this reason, it is definitely premature to stop performing karyotypic investigations. However, due to the low cytogenetic success rate, it is imperative to develop and evaluate new culture methods, and it has been suggested that the culture of myeloma PC can be considered as the holy grail of myeloma research (Barker et al., 1993).

A number of different culturing conditions have been used in order to increase the number of abnormal metaphases in MM. Culturing the cells in different media (e.g. McCoy 5A, Chang D, and RPMI 1640), with or without cytokines (for example IL-3, IL-4, IL-6, and GM-CSF) and for different amounts of time, as well as to harvest the cells with no prior culture are some of the methods that have been used. However, twenty years of hard work by several groups working with MM can be summarized as follows: 20-55% are abnormal when cultured for 24-48 hours without cytokines, 55-65% are abnormal after culture for 72 hours without cytokines, 30-55% are abnormal when cultured for 72-144 hours in media with GM-CSF, IL-3, and/or IL-6, 50-65% are abnormal after culture for 120 hours with IL-4, and 50-60% are abnormal when direct chromosome preparations are used (Liang et al., 1979; Philip et al., 1980; Ferti et al., 1984; Dewald et al., 1985; Chen et al., 1986; Gould et al., 1988; Lisse et al., 1988; Clark et al., 1989; Gutensohn et al., 1992; Facon et al., 1993; Laï et al., 1995; Sawyer et al., 1995; Smadja et al., 1995; Weh et al., 1995; Cigudosa et al., 1994; Tricot et al., 1995; Cuneo et al., 1996; Solé et al., 1996; Brigaudeau et al., 1997; Calasanz et al., 1997a; Hérnandez et al., 1998; Seong et al., 1998; Rajkumar et al., 1999; Gutiérrez et al., 2000; Facon et al., 2001; I; IV; V). Thus, it seems as if approximately 50% of MM cases are cytogenetically abnormal, irrespective of culture method used. Novel approaches to culture the neoplastic PCs in MM and related PCDs are hence badly needed. An attempt in that direction was to culture the samples as solid tumors (V).

There are several reasons why one should continue to collect cytogenetic information in PCDs. First, unless cytogenetic analyses are performed no "surprising" abnormalities will ever be found, such as the seemingly common occurrence of del(20q) as the sole anomaly in MM and MGUS (III); an aberration characteristic for myeloid malignancies (Greenberg et al., 1997). Second, the identification of recurrent structural abnormalities will undoubtedly result in the detection and characterization of genes of importance in the genesis or progression of PCDs (Mitelman et al., 2004b). Third, further studies will undoubtedly identify important clinico-genetic associations, akin to what has been achieved in the acute leukemias (Grimwade, 2001; Harrison, 2001a).

Elakartade (maligna) blodsjukdomar uppstår i den blodbildande benmärgen, vilken är innesluten i hålrummen i de skelettdelar som kan sägas täckas av en badmössa och en gammaldags baddräkt. En av de celltyper som bildas i benmärgen är plasmacellen, en vit blodkropp som utgör mindre än 2% av benmärgscellerna och som tillverkar specifika antikroppar vid infektioner. Vid monoklonala gammopatier, exempelvis monoklonal gammopati av oklar signifikans (MGOS) och multipelt abnorma. tumöromvandlade, myelom (MM). ansamlas plasmaceller i benmärgen.

MM och MGOS, som kan sägas vara ett förstadium till MM, förekommer hos c:a 5-6 respektive 200-500 personer per 100 000/år. Patienter med MM uppvisar varierande grad av symtom och fynd, vilka beror på ett ökat antal sjuka plasmaceller och de antikroppar de producerar. I MM kan den sjuka plasmacellen jämföras med en kopieringsmaskin som dels ideligen gör beställningar på nya, identiska kopieringsapparater, dels ser till att dessa kopieringsapparater löper amok och spottar ut likadana papperskopior (antikroppar). Denna överproduktion av celler och antikroppar ger upphov till en mängd olika sjukdomsyttringar. De sjuka plasmacellerna kan "ta över" benmärgsutrymmet och tränga ut de friska cellerna, med resultatet att patienten blir känslig för infektioner (minskat antal normala vita blodkroppar), blödningsbenägen (färre trombocyter) och trött (ont om röda blodkroppar vilka transporterar syre). Allvarliga skador såsom spontana frakturer sker då benceller påverkas av siuka plasmaceller och njurarna skadas då enorma mängder identiska antikroppar ansamlas. I dagsläget finns det ingen säker bot för MM. Dock kan flertalet symtom lindras avsevärt.

Multipelt myelom kan se ut som beskrivits ovan men kan ha helt andra ansikten med färre symptom; vissa patienter har nästan inga symtom alls. Det finns inte några säkra möjligheter att förutspå hur hårt drabbad en enskild patient kommer att bli. Då det är välkänt att förvärvade kromosomavvikelser i de maligna cellerna kan ge värdefull klinisk information vid leukemier och besläktade sjukdomar, torde kromosomundersökningar av MM och MGOS också kunna vara av betydelse för att, exempelvis, identifiera personer med MGOS som har förhöjd risk att insjukna i MM och förutspå hur allvarlig sjukdomen kommer att bli. Vår kunskap om kromosomala förändringar i MGOS och MM är dock ytterst bristfällig. En orsak till detta är att det är mycket svårt att odla MGOS/MM-celler inför kromosomanalys.

Målsättningen med detta avhandlingsarbete, vilket resulterat i fem vetenskapliga artiklar (I-V), var dels att utveckla och testa olika odlingsmetoder, dels att identifiera och karakterisera typiska kromosomavvikelser i MGOS och MM.

I artiklarna I, IV och V utvärderades om tillsats av olika tillväxtfaktorer och varierande odlingstider kan öka andelen fall med identifierbara kromosomavvikelser. Förutom sedvanlig kromosombandningsanalys utfördes även s.k. FISH, en metod som gör det möjligt att studera avvikelser i icke-delande celler. De genetiska fynden jämfördes med olika kliniska fynd, såsom kön, ålder, frekvens plasmaceller och sjukdomsstadier. Dessa studier visade att avvikelser kan ses med klassisk kromosomanalys i c:a 50% av fallen. Dock påvisades kromosomförändringar i nästan alla fall med FISH. Sålunda behövs båda dessa metoder för att i detalj karakterisera monoklonala gammopatier.

Artikel II är en sammanfattning av ett stort antal MM - både egna fall och samtliga fall som publicerats. Deskriptiva och statistiska analyser av materialet påvisade dels frekventa avvikelser, dels intressanta köns- och åldersskillnader. Genom att kromosomavvikelser identifiera återkommande och vilka kromosomregioner som är involverade får värdefulla man ledtrådar till kromosomsegment som torde innehålla gener av stor betydelse för uppkomst alternativt utveckling av MM. De genetiska skillnader som noterades mellan män och kvinnor och mellan olika åldersgrupper talar för att yttre faktorer kan ha betvdelse uppkomst vissa **MM**-associerade för av kromosomförändringar.

Ett intressant fynd, som rapporteras i artikel III, var att en stor andel av MGOS och uppvisar tämligen $\mathbf{M}\mathbf{M}$ en kromosomavvikelse (förlust av ett segment från kromosom 20; som tidigare endast beskrivits i 20q-), andra typer av blodsjukdomar, s.k. myeloiska maligniteter. Dock förelåg inte med ett undantag - några tecken på myeloisk malignitet hos dessa patienter. Detta talar för att 20q-, i motsats till vad man tidigare förmodat, kan förekomma utan att den leder till myeloiska leukemier. Detta trots att utökade analyser visade att 20q- uppstod på stamcellsnivå.

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to the following:

Professor Bertil Johansson – my excellent supervisor, whose great knowledge, enthusiastic teaching, and empathic discussions about genetics and ethics during my first semester at medical school made me even more interested in the subject of Clinical Genetics than ever before. Thank you for being generous with your knowledge, time, and support. Thank you for giving me the possibility to teach and for making me laugh a lot, which has helped tremendously.

Professor Felix Mitelman – I will always feel gratitude for you accepting me at the department. You have not only influenced my life in a scientific manner by sharing your great knowledge, setting a high level for research and discussions, but you have also created a remarkable atmosphere filled with curiosity, dedication, generosity, warmth, and competence from all over the world. Thank you for your refreshing humbleness, for you interest and your support.

Associate Professor Mattias Höglund – my second supervisor, for your interest in my work, improvement of my manuscripts, and for valuable technical advice.

Drs Jan Westin, Stig Lenhoff and Ingemar Turesson – for your never ending enthusiasm, for valuable scientific discussions about PCDs in particular, and for improving my manuscripts with your clinical knowledge and interest in Clinical Genetics.

Professor Sten Eirik Jacobsen, Drs Lars Nilsson and Lars Rylander, and Ing-Britt Åstrand-Grundström – for interesting discussions and good collaboration.

Dr Gordon Dewald and the staff at the Division of Laboratory Genetics, Mayo Clinic Rochester, USA. Your enthusiasm, effectiveness, and knowledge were truly inspiring.

The entire staff at the Department of Hematology, Lund University Hospital, and Department of Medicine, Section of Hematology and Coagulation, Malmö University Hospital – for taking your time with my samples and for your professional and friendly attitude. I am very grateful for your co-operation over these years.

My friends at the Department of Clinical Genetics – past and present PhD students, senior scientists, and personnel. The great mix of people from Argentina, China, Greece, Italy, Nigeria, Russia, Slovenia, the Sudan, and Sweden has been wonderful. I truly appreciate the nice discussions, readiness to share knowledge, and help and support. Thank you for creating a warm atmosphere and for keeping me company at the night shifts. It always surprises and fascinates me that such few square-meters can embrace such quantities of high-quality work, so many languages, and so much giggle and enthusiasm.

My multinational friends outside the department – for being here for me, and for enduring my sometimes asocial behavior when being too focused on work. You give me perspectives, pyramids, polo, and profusions of laughter. You take me back to the real world, beyond banding and hybridizations. Thank you for being exactly who you are.

My little sister Charlotte – for your amazing capability to make me cry with laughter. You are the best!

My mother and father for always loving, supporting, and encouraging me in every possible way. I truly appreciate all the opportunities you have given me.

For financial support I wish to thank the Swedish Cancer Society, the Lund University Medical Faculty, the John and Augusta Persson Foundation for Medical Research, Alf Hanssons minnesfond, and The Royal Physiographic Society in Lund.

REFERENCES

- Amiel A, Fridman K, Elis A, Gaber E, Manor Y, Fejgin M, Lishner M. Deletion 5q31 in patients with stable, melphalan-treated multiple myeloma. *Cancer Genet Cytogenet* 1999a; 113: 45-48.
- Armstrong SA, Staunton JE, Silverman LB, Pieters R, den Boer ML, Minden MD, Sallan SE, Lander ES, Golub TR, Korsmeyer SJ. MLL translocations specify a distinct gene expression profile distinguishes a unique leukemia. *Nat Genet* 2002; 30: 41-47.
- Ashman JN, Brigham J, Cowen ME, Bahia H, Greenman J, Lind M, Cawkwell L. Chromosomal alterations in small cell lung cancer revealed by multicolour fluorescence in situ hybridization. *Int J Cancer* 2002; 102:230-236.
- Avet-Loiseau H, Andree-Ashley LE, Moore D 2nd, Mellerin MP, Feusner J, Bataille R, Pallavicini MG. Molecular cytogenetic abnormalities in multiple myeloma and plasma cell leukemia measured using comparative genomic hybridization. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* 1997; 19: 124-133.
- Avet-Loiseau H, Brigaudeau C, Morineau N, Talmant P, Laï JL, Daviet A, Li JY, Praloran V, Rapp MH, Harousseau JL, Facon T, Bataille R. High incidence of cryptic translocations involving the Ig heavy chain gene in multiple myeloma, as shown by fluorescence in situ hybridization. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* 1999a; 24: 9-15.
- Avet-Loiseau H, Facon T, Daviet A, Godon C, Rapp M-J, Harousseau J-L, Grosbois B, Bataille R. 14q32 translocations and monosomy 13 observed in monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance delineate a multistep process for the oncogenesis of multiple myeloma. *Cancer Res* 1999b; 59: 4546-4550.
- Avet-Loiseau H, Li JY, Godon C, Morineau N, Daviet A, Harousseau JL, Facon T, Bataille R. P53 deletion is not a frequent event in multiple myeloma. Br J Haematol 1999c; 106: 717-719.

- Avet-Loiseau H, Li JY, Morineau N, Facon T, Bridaudeau C, Harousseau JL Grosbois B, Bataille R. Monosomy 13 is associated with the transition of monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance to multiple myeloma. *Blood* 1999d; 94: 2383-2389.
- Avet-Loiseau H, Daviet A, Saunier S, Bataille R. Chromosome 13 abnormalities in multiple myeloma are mostly monosomy 13. *Br J Haematol* 2000; 111: 1116-1117.
- Avet-Loiseau H, Facon T, Grosbois B, Magrangeas F, Rapp MJ, Harousseau JL, Minvielle S, Bataill R. Oncogenesis of multiple myeloma: 14q32 and 13q chromosomal abnormalities are not randomly distributed, but correlate with natural history, immunological features, and clinical presentation. *Blood* 2002; 99: 185-191.
- Avet-Loiseau H, Garand R, Lode L, Harousseau JL, Bataille R. Translocation t(11;14)(q13;q32) is the hallmark of IgM, IgE, and nonsecretory multiple myeloma variants. *Blood* 2003a; 101: 1570-1571.
- Avet-Loiseau H, Garand R, Lode L, Robillard N, Bataille R. 14q32 translocations discriminate IgM multiple myeloma from Waldenström's macroglobulinemia. *Semin Oncol* 2003b; 30: 153-155.
- Barbouti A, Johansson B, Höglund M, Mauritzson N, Strömbeck B, Nilsson PG, Tanke HJ, Hagemeijer A, Mitelman F, Fioretos T. Multicolor COBRA-FISH analysis of chronic myeloid leukemia reveals novel cryptic balanced translocations during disease progression. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* 2002; 35: 127-137.
- Barbouti A, Ahlgren T, Johansson B, Höglund M, Lassen C, Turesson I, Mitelman F, Fioretos T. Clinical and genetic studies of ETV6/ABL1-positive chronic myeloid leukaemia in blast crisis treated with imatinib mesylate. Br J Haematol 2003; 122: 85-93.

- Barker HF, Ball J, Drew M, Franklin IM. Multiple myeloma: the biology of malignant plasma cells. *Blood Rev* 1993; 7: 19-23.
- Barlogie B, Shaughnessy J, Tricot G, Jacobson J, Zangari M, Anaissie E, Walker R, Crowley J. Treatment of multiple myeloma. *Blood* 2004; 103: 20-32.
- Bergsagel DE. Epidemiology and incidence of plasma cell neoplasms. Multiple myeloma, chapter 2, Arnold, Eds Gahrton G & Durie BGM, 1996a.
- Bergsagel PL, Chesi M, Nardini E, Brents LA, Kirby SL, Kuehl WM. Promiscuous translocations into immunoglobulin heavy chain switch regions in multiple myeloma. *Proc Nat Acad Sci USA* 1996b; 93: 13931-13936.
- Bergsagel De, Wong O, Bergsagel PL, Alexanian R, Anderson K, Kyle RA, Raabe GK. Benzene and multiple myeloma: appraisal of the scientific evidence. *Blood* 1999; 94: 1174-1182.
- Bergsagel PL & Kuehl WM. Chromosome translocations in multiple myeloma. *Oncogene* 2001; 20: 5611-5622.
- Bezieau S, Devilder MC, Avet-Loiseau H, Mellerin MP, Puthier D, Pennarun E, Rapp MJ, Harousseau JL, Moisan JP, Bataille R. High incidence of N and K-Ras activating mutations in multiple myeloma and primary plasma cell leukemia at diagnosis. *Hum Mutat* 2001; 18: 212-224.
- Biernaux C, Loos M, Sels A, Huez G, Stryckmans P. Detection of major bcr-abl gene expression at a very low level in blood cells of some healthy individuals. *Blood* 1995; 86: 3118-3122.
- Bladé J, Lopez-Guillermo A, Rozman C, Cervantes F, Salgado C, Aguilar JL, Vives-Corrons JL, Montserrat E. Malignant transformation and life expectancy in monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance. Br J Haematol 1992; 81: 391-394.
- Blann MM, Gopalrao VN, Velagaleti GVN, Morgan DL, Martinez RE, Conlin PA, Tonk VS. Interstitial deletion of 20q in a

patient with Waldenström macroglobulinemia following chemotherapy. *Cancer Genet Cytogenet* 2002; 132: 145-148.

- Bose S, Deininger M, Gora-Tybor J, Goldman JM, Melo JV. The presence of typical and atypical BCR-ABL fusion genes in leukocytes of normal individuals: biologic significance and implications for the assessment of minimal residual disease. *Blood* 1998: 92: 3362-3367.
- Bottura C. Chromosomal abnormalities in multiple myeloma. Acta Haematol 1963; 30: 274-279.
- Brigaudeau C, Trimoreau F, Gachard N, Rouzier E, Jaccard A, Bordessoule D, Praloran V. Cytogenetic study of 30 patients with multiple myeloma: comparison of 3 and 6 day bone marrow cultures stimulated or not with cytokines by using a miniaturized karyotypic method. *Br J Haematol* 1997; 96: 594-600.
- Calasanz MJ, Cigudosa JC, Odero MD, Ferreira C, Ardanaz MT, Fraile A, Carrasco JL, Solé F, Cuesta B, Gullon A. Cytogenetic analysis of 280 patients with multiple myeloma and related disorders: primary breakpoints and clinical correlations. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* 1997a; 18: 84-93.
- Calasanz MJ, Cigudosa JC, Odero MD, Garcia-Foncillas J, Marin J, Ardanaz MT, Rocha E, Gullon A. Hypodiploidy and 22q11 rearrangements at diagnosis are associated with poor prognosis in patients with multiple myeloma. *Br J Haematol* 1997b; 98: 418-425.
- Carlebach M, Amiel A, Gaber E, Radnay J, Manor Y, Fejgin M, Lishner M. Multiple myeloma: monoallelic deletions of the tumor suppressor genes TP53 and RB1 in long-term followup. *Cancer Genet Cytogenet* 2000; 117: 57-60.
- Carrió A, Rosinol L, Bladé J, Aymerich M, Rozman M, Costa D, Arias A, Monserrat E, Campo E. Detection of chromosomal abnormalities related with prognosis in smoldering multiple myeloma. Analysis of 13q14.3 and 11q13 regions by FISH. *Ann Genet* 2003; 46: Abstract 2.15.

- Caspersson T, Zech L, Johansson C. Analysis of human metaphase chromosome set by aid of DNA-binding fluorescent agents. *Exp Cell Res* 1970; 62: 490-492.
- Cathomas G. Human herpes 8: a new virus discloses its face. Virschows Arch 2000; 436: 195-206.
- Chang H, Sloan S, Li D, Zhuang L, Yi QL, Chen CI, Reece D, Chun K, Keith Stewart A. The t(4;14) is associated with poor prognosis in myeloma patients undergoing autologous stem cell transplant. *Br J Haematol* 2004; 124: 64-68.
- Chen KC, Bevan PC, Matthews JG. Analysis of G banded karyotypes in myeloma cells. *J Clin Pathol* 1986; 39: 260-266.
- Chesi M, Nardini E, Brents LA, Schrock E, Ried T, Kuehl WM, Bergsagel PL. Frequent translocation t(4;14)(p16.3;q32.3) in multiple myeloma is associated with increased expression and activating mutations of fibroblast growth factor receptor 3. *Nat Genet* 1997; 16: 260-264.
- Chesi M, Bergsagel PL, Shonukan OO, Martelli ML, Brents LA, Chen T, Schröck E, Ried T, Kuehl M. Frequent dysregulation of the c-maf proto-oncogene at 16q23 by translocation to an immunoglobulin locus in multiple myeloma. *Blood* 1998a; 91: 4457-4463.
- Chesi M, Nardini E, Lim RS, Smith KD, Kuehl WM, Bergsagel PL. The t(4;14) translocation in myeloma dysregulates both FGFR3 and a novel gene, MMSET, resulting in IgH/MMSET hybrid transcripts. *Blood* 1998b; 92: 3025-3034.
- Chesi M, Brents LA, Ely SA, Bais C, Robbiani DF, Mesri EA, Kuehl M, Bergsagel PL. Activated fibroblast growth factor receptor 3 is an oncogene that contributes to tumor progression in multiple myeloma. *Blood* 2001; 97: 729-736.
- Cigudosa C, Calasanz MJ, Odero MD, Prosper F, Etxaniz A, Marin J, Rifón J, Gullón A, Rocha E. Cytogenetic data in 41 patients with multiple myeloma. Karyotype and other clinical parameters. *Cancer Genet Cytogenet* 1994; 78: 210-213.

- Clark RE, Geddes AD, Whittaker JA, Jacobs A. Differences in bone marrow cytogenetic characteristics between treated and untreated myeloma. *Eur J Cancer Oncol* 1989; 25: 1789-1793.
- Claudio JO, Mashi-Khan E, Tang H, Goncalves J, Voralia M, Li ZH, Nadeem V, Cukerman E, Francisco-Pabalan O, Liew CC, Woodgett JR, Stewart AK. A molecular compendium of genes expressed in multiple myeloma. *Blood* 2002; 100: 2175-2186.
- Cohen N, Trakhtenbrot L, Yukla M, Manor Y, Gaber E, Yosef G, Amariglio N, Rechavi G, Amiel A. SKY detection of chromosome rearrangements in two cases of tMDS with a complex karyotype. *Cancer Genet Cytogenet* 2002; 138: 128-132.
- Corral J, Lavenir I, Impey H, Warren AJ, Forster A, Larson TA, Bell S, McKenzie ANJ, King G, Rabbitts TH. An *Mll-AF9* fusion gene made by homologous recombination causes acute leukemia in chimeric mice: a method to create fusion oncogenes. *Cell* 1996; 85: 853-861.
- Cuneo A, Balsamo R, Roberti MG, Bardi A, Piva N, Balboni M, Bigoni R, Rigolin GM, Castoldi G. Interleukin-3 plus interleukin-6 may improve chromosomal analysis of multiple myeloma: cytologic and cytogenetic evidence in thirty-four patients. *Cancer Genet Cytogenet* 1996; 90: 171-175.
- Cuneo A, Bigoni R, Cavazzini F, Bardi A, Roberti MG, Agostini P, Tammiso E, Ciccone N, Mancini M, Nanni M, De Cuia R, Divona M, La Starza R, Crescenzi B, Testoni N, Rege Cambrin G, Mecucci C, Lo Coco F, Saglio G, Castoldi G. Incidence and significance of cryptic aberrations detected by fluorescence in situ hybridization in acute myeloid leukemia with normal karyotype. *Leukemia* 2002; 16: 1745-1751.
- De Boer CJ, Loyson S, Kluin PM, Kluin-Nelemans HC, Schuuring E, van Krieken JH. Multiple breakpoints within the BCL-1 locus in B-cell lymphoma: rearrangements of the cyclin D1 gene. *Cancer Res* 1993; 53: 4148-4152.
- De Gramont A, Grosbois B, Michaux JL, Peny AM, Pollet JP, Smadja N, Krulik M, Debray J, Bernard JF, Monconduit M.

IgM myeloma: 6 cases and a review of the literature. *Rev Med Interne* 1990; 11: 13-18.

- De Risi J, Penland L, Brown PO, Bittner ML, Meltzer PS, Ray M, Chen Y, Su YA, Trent JM. Use of a cDNA microarray to analyse gene expression patterns in human cancer. *Nat Genet* 1996; 14: 457-460.
- Desikan R, Barlogie B, Sawyer J, Ayers D, Tricot G, Badros A, Zangari M, Munshi NC, Anaissie E, Spoon D, Siegel D, Jagannath S, Vesole D, Epstein J, Shaughnessy J, Fassas A, Lim S, Roberson P, Crowley J. Results of high-dose therapy for 1000 patients with multiple myeloma: durable complete remissions and superior survival in the absence of chromosome 13 abnormalities. *Blood* 2000; 95: 4008-4010.
- De Vos J, Thykjaer T, Tarte K, Ensslen M, Raynaud P, Requirand G, Pellet F, Pantesco V, Reme T, Jourand M, Rossi JF, Orntoft T, Klein B. Comparison of gene expression profiling between malignant and normal plasma cells with oligonucleotide arrays. *Oncogene* 2002; 21: 6848-6857.
- Dewald GW, Kyle RA, Hicks GA, Greipp PR. The clinical significance of cytogenetic studies in 100 patients with multiple myeloma, plasma cell leukemia, or amyloidosis. *Blood* 1985; 66: 380-390.
- Dewald GW, Brockman SR, Paternoster SF, Bone ND, O'Fallon JR, Allmer C, James CD, Jelinek DF, Tschumper RC, Hanson CA, Pruthi RK, Witzing TE, Call TG, Kay NE. Chromosome anomalies detected by interphase fluorescence *in situ* hybridization: correlation with significant biological features of B-cell chronic lymphocytic leukemia. *Br J Haematol* 2003; 121: 287-295.
- Dierlamm T, Laack E, Dierlamm J, Fiedler W, Hossfeld DK. IgM myeloma: a report of four cases. *Ann Hematol* 2002; 81: 136-139.
- Dispenzieri A, Kyle RA, Lacy MQ, Rajkumar SV, Therneau TM; Laron DR, Greipp PR, Witzig TE, Basu R, Suarez GA, Fonseca

R, Lust JA, Gertz MA. POEMS syndrome: definitions and long-term outcome. *Blood* 2003; 101: 2496-2506.

- Drach J, Angerler J, Schuster J, Rothermundt C, Thalhammer R, Haas OA, Jäger U, Fiegl M, Geissler K, Ludwig H. Interphase fluorescence in situ hybridization identifies chromosomal abnormalities in plasma cells from patients with monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance. *Blood* 1995a; 86: 3915-3921.
- Drach J, Schuster J, Nowotny H, Angerler J, Rosenthal F, Fiegl M, Rothermundt C, Gsur A, Jager U, Heinz R. Multiple myeloma: high incidence of chromosomal aneuploidy as detected by interphase fluorescence in situ hybridization. *Cancer Res* 1995b; 55: 3854-3859.
- Drach J, Ackermann J, Fritz E, Krömer E, Schuster R, Gisslinger H, DeSantis M, Zojer M, Fiegl M, Roka S, Schuster J, Heinz R, Ludwig H, Huber H. Presence of a p53 gene deletion in patients with multiple myeloma predicts for short survival after conventional-dose chemotherapy. *Blood* 1998; 92: 802-809.
- Du Manoir S, Schröck E, Bentz M, Speicher MR, Joos S, Ried T, Lichter P, Cremer T. Quantitative analysis of comparative genomic hybridization. *Cytometry* 1995; 19: 27-41.
- Durie BG & Salmon SE. A clinical staging system for multiple myeloma: correlation of measured myeloma cell mass with presenting clinical features, response to treatment, and survival. *Cancer* 1975; 36: 842-854.
- Elnenaei MO, Hamamoudi RA, Swansbury J, Gruszka-Westwood AM, Brito-Babapulle V, Matutes E, Catovsky D. Delineation of the minimal region of loss at 13q14 in multiple myeloma. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* 2003a; 36: 99-106.
- Elnenaei MO, Gruszka-Westwood AM, A'Hernt R, Matutes E, Sirohi B, Powles R, Catovsky D. Gene abnormalities in multiple myeloma; the relevance of TP53, MDM2, and CDKN2A. *Haematologica* 2003b; 88: 529-537.

- Facon T, Laï JL, Nataf E, Preudhomme C, Zandecki M, Hammad M, Wattel E, Jouet JP, Bauters F. Improved cytogenetic analysis of bone marrow plasma cells after cytokine stimulation in multiple myeloma: a report of 46 patients. *Br J Haematol* 1993; 84: 743-745.
- Facon T, Avet-Loiseau H, Guillerm G, Moreau P, Geneviève F, Zandecki M, Laï J-L, Leleu X, Jouet J-P, Bauters F, Harousseau J-L, Bataille R, Mary J-Y. Chromosome 13 abnormalities identified by FISH analysis and serum beta2microglobulin produce a powerful myeloma staging system for patients receiving high-dose therapy. *Blood* 2001; 97: 1566-1571.
- Fassas AB, Spencer T, Sawyer J, Zangari M, Lee CK, Anaissie E, Muwalla F, Morris C, Barlogie B, Tricot G. Both hyperdiploidy and deletion of chromosome 13 independently confer poor prognosis in multiple myeloma. *Br J Haematol* 2002; 118: 1041-1047.
- Fenton JA, Pratt G, Rothwell DG, Rawstron AC, Morgan GJ. Translocation t(11;14) in multiple myeloma: analysis of translocation breakpoints on der(11) and der(14) suggests complex molecular mechanisms of recombination. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* 2004; 39: 151-155.
- Ferti A, Panani A, Arapakis G, Raptis S. Cytogenetic study in multiple myeloma. *Cancer Genet Cytogenet* 1984; 12: 247-253.
- Ferro MT, Hernaez R, Villalon C, Sordo MT, Garcia-Sagredo JM, Vallcorba I, Roman CS, Lopez J. Chromosome 9 interstitial deletion in multiple myeloma. *Cancer Genet Cytogenet* 2002; 139: 88-89.
- Finelli P, Fabris S, Zagano S, Baldini L, Intini D, Nobili L, Lombardi L, Maiolo AT, Neri A. Detection of t(4;14)(p16.3;q32) chromosomal translocation in multiple myeloma by doublecolor fluorescent in situ hybridization. *Blood* 1999; 94: 724-732.

- Flactif M, Zandecki M, Laï JL, Bernardi F, Obein V, Bauters F, Facon T. Interphase fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH) as a powerful tool for the detection of aneuploidy in multiple myeloma. *Leukemia* 1995; 9: 2109-2114.
- Fonseca R, Witzig TE, Gertz MA, Kyle RA, Hoyer JD, Jalal SM, Greipp PR. Multiple myeloma and the translocation t(11;14)(q13;q32): a report on 13 cases. *Br J Haematol* 1998; 101: 296-301.
- Fonseca R, Oken MM, Greipp PR. The t(4;14)(p16.3;q32) is strongly associated with chromosome 13 abnormalities in both multiple myeloma and monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance. *Blood* 2001a; 98: 1271-1272.
- Fonseca R, Oken MM, Harrington D, Bailey RJ, Van Wier SA, Henderson KJ, Kay NE, Van Ness B, Greipp PR, Dewald GW.. Deletions of chromosome 13 in multiple myeloma identifies by interphase FISH usually denote large deletions of the q arm or monosomy. *Leukemia* 2001b; 15: 981-986.
- Fonseca R, Bailey RJ, Ahmann GJ, Rajkumar V, Hoyer JD, Lust JA, Kyle RA, Gertz MA, Greipp PR, Dewald GW. Genomic abnormalities in monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance. *Blood* 2002a; 100: 1417-1424.
- Fonseca R, Harrington D, Oken MM, Dewald GW, Bailey RJ, Van Wier SA, Henderson KJ, Blood EA, Rajkumar SV, Kay NE, Van Ness B, Greipp PR. Biological and prognostic significance of interphase fluorescence in situ hybridization detection of chromosome 13 abnormalities (delta 13) in multiple myeloma: an eastern cooperative oncology group study. *Cancer Res* 2002b; 62: 715-720.
- Fonseca R, Blood EA, Oken MM, Kyle RA, Dewald GW, Bailey RJ, Van Wier SA, Henderson KJ, Hoyer JD, Harrington D, Kay NE, Van Ness B, Greipp PR. Myeloma and the t(11;14)(q13;q32): evidence for a biologically defined unique subset of patients. *Blood* 2002c; 99: 3735-3741.
- Fonseca R, Debes-Marun CS, Picken EB, Dewald GW, Bryant SC, Winkler JM, Blood E, Oken MM, Santana-Dávilla R,

González-Paz N, Kyle RA, Gertz MA, Dispenzieri A, Lacy MQ, Greipp PR. The recurrent IgH translocations are highly associated with nonhyperdiploid variant multiple myeloma. *Blood* 2003; 102: 2562-2567.

- Garand R, Avet-Loiseau H, Accard F, Moreau P, Harousseau JL, Bataille R. t(11;14) and t(4;14) translocations correlated with mature lymphoplasmacytoid and immature morphology, respectively, in multiple myeloma. *Leukemia* 2003; 17: 2032-2035.
- Gisselsson D, Mandahl N, Pålsson E, Gorunova L, Höglund M. Locus-specific multifluor FISH analysis allows physical characterization of complex chromosome abnormalities in neoplasia. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* 2000; 28: 347-352.
- Gould J, Alexanian R, Goodacre A, Pathak S, Hecht B, Barlogie B. Plasma cell karyotype in multiple myeloma. *Blood* 1988; 71: 453-456.
- Greenberg P, Cox C, Le Beau MM, Fenaux P, Morel P, Sanz M, Vallespi T, Hamblin T, Oscier D, Ohyashiki K, Toyama K, Aul C, Mufti G, Bennett J. International scoring system for evaluating prognosis in myelodysplastic syndromes. *Blood* 1997; 89: 2079-2088.
- Greipp PR & Lust JA. Monoclonal gammopathies of undetermined significance, Multiple myeloma, chapter 9, Arnold, Eds Gahrton G & Durie BGM, 1996.
- Grimwade D. The clinical significance of cytogenetic abnormalities in acute myeloid leukaemia. *Best Pract Res Clin Haematol* 2001; 14: 497-529.
- Gruvberger S, Ringnér M, Chen Y, Panavally S, Saal LH, Born Å, Fernö M, Peterson C, Meltzer PS. Estrogen receptor status in breast cancer is associated with remarkably distinct gene expression patterns. *Cancer Res* 2001; 61: 5979-5984.
- Gutensohn K, Weh HJ, Walter TA, Hossfeld DK. Cytogenetics in multiple myeloma and plasma cell leukemia: simultaneous

cytogenetic and cytologic studies in 51 patients. Ann Hematol 1992; 65: 88-90.

- Gutiérrez NC, Hernández JM, Garcia JL, Almeida J, Mateo G, Gonzalez MI, Hernández J, Hernández-Calvo J, San Miguel JF. Correlation between cytogenetic abnormalities and disease characteristics in multiple myeloma: monosomy of chromosome 13 and structural abnormalities of 11q are associated with a high percentage of S-phase plasma cells. *Haematologica* 2000; 85: 1146-1152.
- Hallek M, Bergsagel PL, Anderson KC. Multiple myeloma: increasing evidence for a multistep transformation process. *Blood* 1998; 91: 3-21.
- Hanamura I, Iida S, Akano Y, Hayami Y, Kato M, Miura K, Harada S, Banno S, Wakita A, Kiyoi H, Naoe T, Shimizu S, Sonta S-I, Nitta M, Taniwaki M, Ueda R. Ectopic expression of MAFB gene in human myeloma cells carrying t(14;20)(q32;q11) chromosomal translocations. Jpn J Cancer Res 2001; 92: 638-644.
- Harrison CJ. Acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Best Pract Res Clin Haematol 2001a: 14: 593-607.
- Harrison CJ. The detection and significance of chromosomal abnormalities in childhood acute lymphoblastic leukaemia. *Blood Rev* 2001b; 15: 49-59.
- Harrison CJ, Mazzullo H, Cheung KL, Gerrard G, Jalali GR, Mehta A, Osier DG, Orchard KH. Cytogenetics of multiple myeloma: interpretation of fluorescence *in situ* hybridization results. *Br J Haematol* 2003; 120: 944-952.
- Heim S. Is cancer cytogenetics reducible to the molecular genetics of cancer cells? *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* 1992; 5: 188-196.
- Hernández JM, Guitérrez NC, Almeida J, Garcia JL, Sanchez MA, Mateo G, Rios A, San Miguel JF. IL-4 improves the detection of cytogenetic abnormalities in multiple myeloma and

increases the proportion of clonally abnormal metaphases. *Br J Haematol* 1998; 103: 163-167.

- Houston EW, Ritzman SE, Levin WC. Chromosomal aberrations common to three types of monoclonal gammopathies. *Blood* 1967; 29: 214.
- Hoyer JD, Hanson CA, Fonseca R, Greipp PR, Dewald GW, Kurtin PJ. The t(11;14)(q13;q32) translocation in multiple myeloma. A morphologic and immunohistochemical study. *Am J Clin Pathol* 2000; 113: 831-837.
- Hurst CD, Fiegler H, Carr P, Williams S, Carter NP, Knowles MA. High-resolution analysis of genomic copy number alterations in bladder cancer by microarray-based comparative genomic hybridization. *Oncogene* 2004; 23: 2250-2263.
- Iida S, Rao P, Butler M, Coarradini P, Boccadoro P, Klein B, Chaganti RS, Dalla-Favera R. Deregulation of MUM/IRF4 by chromosomal translocation in multiple myeloma. *Nat Genet* 1997; 17: 226-229.
- International Myeloma Working Group. Criteria for the classification of monoclonal gammopathies, multiple myeloma and related disorders: a report o the International Myeloma Working Group. *Br J Haematol* 2003; 121: 749-757.
- ISCN An International System for Human Cytogenetic Nomenclature. 1995 (ed. Mitelman F). S. Karger, Basel.
- Jandl JH. Blood, Textbook of Hematology. 1996, Second edition, Little, Brown and Company.
- Johansson B, Waldenström J, Hasselblom S, Mitelman F. Waldenström's macroglobulinemia with the AML/MDSassociated t(1;3)(p36;q21). *Leukemia* 1995; 9: 1136-1138.
- Joos S, Bergerheim USR, Pan Y, Matsuyama H, Bentz M, du Manoir S, Lichter P. Mapping of chromosomal gains and losses in prostate cancer by comparative genomic hybridization. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* 1995; 14: 267-276.

- Kalakonda N, Rothwell DG, Scarffe JH, Norton JD. Detection of N-Ras codon 61 mutations in subpopulations of tumor cells in multiple myeloma at presentation. *Blood* 2001; 98: 1555-1560.
- Kallioniemi A, Kallioniemi OP, Sudar D, Rutovitz D, Gray JW, Waldman F, Pinkel D. Comparative genomic hybridization for molecular cytogenetic analysis of solid tumors. *Science* 1992; 258: 818-821.
- Keats JJ, Reiman T, Maxwell CA, Taylor BJ, Larratt LM, Mant MJ, Belch AR, Pilarski LM. In multiple myeloma, t(4;14)(p16;q32) is an adverse prognostic factor irrespective of FGFR3 expression. *Blood* 2003; 101: 1520-1529.
- Knuutila S, Aalto Y, Björkqvist AM, El-Rifai W, Hemmer S, Huhta T, Kettunen E, Kiuru-Kuhlefelt S, Larramendy ML, Lushnikova T, Monni O, Pere H, Tapper J, Tarkkanen M, Varis A, Wasenius VM, Wolf M, Zhu Y. DNA copy number losses in human neoplasms. *Am J Pathol* 1999; 155: 683-694.
- Königsberg R, Ackermann J, Kaufmann H, Zojer N, Urbauer E, Kromer E, Jager U, Gisslinger H, Schreiber S, Heinz R, Ludwig H, Huber H, Drach J. Deletions of chromosome 13q in monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance. *Leukemia* 2000a; 14: 1975-1979.
- Königsberg R, Zojer N, Ackermann J, Kromer E, Kittler H, Fritz E, Kaufmann H, Nosslinger T, Riedl L, Gisslinger H, Jager U, Simonitsch I, Heinz R, Ludwig H, Huber H, Drach J. Predictive role of interphase cytogenetics for survival of patients with multiple myeloma. J Clin Oncol 2000b; 18: 804-812.
- Kuehl WM & Bergsagel PL. Multiple myeloma: evolving genetic events and host interactions. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2002; 2: 175-187.
- Küppers R & Dalla-Favera R. Mechanisms of chromosomal translocations in B cell lymphomas. *Oncogene* 2001; 20: 5580-5594.

- Kyle RA. Multiple myeloma: how did it begin? *Mayo Clin Proc* 1994a; 64: 680-683.
- Kyle RA, Beard CM, O'Fallon WM, Kurland LT. Incidence of multiple myeloma in Olmsted County Minnesota: 1978 through 1990, with a review of the trend since 1945. J Clin Oncol 1994b; 12: 1577-1583.
- Kyle RA. History of multiple myeloma. Multiple myeloma, chapter 1, Arnold, Eds Gahrton G & Durie BGM, 1996.
- Kyle RA, Therneau TM, Rajkumar SV, Offord JR, Larson DR, Plevak MF, Melton LJ 3rd. A long-term study of prognosis in monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance. N Engl J Med 2002; 346: 564-569.
- Kyle RA & Rajkumar SV. Monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance: a review. *Immunol Rev* 2003; 194: 112-139.
- Laï JL, Zandecki M, Mary JY, Bernardi F, Izydorczyk V, Flactif M, Morel P, Jouet JP, Bauters F, Facon T. Improved cytogenetics in multiple myeloma: a study of 151 patients including 117 patients at diagnosis. *Blood* 1995; 85: 2490-2497.
- Le Beau MM, Albain KS, Larson RA, Vardiman JW, Davis EM, Blough RR, Golomb HM, Rowley JD. Clinical and cytogenetic correlations in 63 patients with therapy-related myelodysplastic syndromes and acute nonlymphocytic leukemia: further evidence for characteristic abnormalities of chromosomes no. 5 and 7. J *Clin Oncol* 1986; 4: 325-345.
- Lee RE, Young RH, Castleman B. James Homer Wright. A biography of the enigmatic creator of the Wright stain on the occasion of its centennial. *The Am J Surg Pathol* 2002; 26: 88-96.
- Levis M, Alleback J, Tse KF, Baldwin BR, Smith BD, Jones-Bolin S, Ruggeri B, Dionne C, Small D. A FLT3-targeted tyrosine kinase inhibitor is cytotoxic to leukemia cells in vitro and in vivo. *Blood* 2002; 99: 3885-3891.

- Lewis FLW, MacTaggart M, Crow RS, Wills MR. Chromosomal abnormalities in multiple myeloma. *Lancet* 1963; I: 1183-1184.
- Liang W, Hopper JE, Rowley JD. Karyotypic abnormalities and clinical aspects of patients with multiple myeloma and related paraproteinemic disorders. *Cancer* 1979; 44: 630-644.
- Lisse IM, Drivsholm A, Christoffersen P. Occurrence and type of chromosomal abnormalities in consecutive malignant monoclonal gammopathies: correlation with survival. *Cancer Genet Cytogenet* 1988; 35: 27-36.
- Lloveras E, Solé F, Florensa L, Besses C, Espinet B, Gil M, Perez-Vila ME, Pedro C, Abella E, Sans-Sabrafen J, Woessner S. Contribution of cytogenetics and in situ hybridization to the study of monoclonal gammopathies of undetermined significance. *Cancer Genet Cytogenet* 2002; 132: 25-29.
- Look AT. Oncogenic transcription factors in the human acute leukemias. *Science* 1997; 278: 1059-1064.
- Lynch HT, Sanger WG, Pirrucello S, Quinn-Laquer B, Weisenburger DD. Familial multiple myeloma: a family study and review of the literature. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2001; 93: 1479-1483.
- Magrangeas F, Nasser V, Avet-Loiseau H, Loriod B, Drcaux O, Granjeaud S, Bertucci F, Birnbaum D, Nguyen C, Harousseau JL, Bataille R, Houlgatte R, Minvielle S. Gene expression profiling of multiple myeloma reveals molecular portraits in relation to the pathogenesis of the disease. *Blood* 2003; 101: 4998-5006.
- Mauritzson N, Albin M, Rylander L, Billström R, Ahlgren T, Mikoczy Z, Björk J, Strömberg U, Nilsson PG, Mitelman F, Hagmar L, Johansson B. Pooled analysis of clinical and cytogenetic features in treatment-related and de novo adult acute myeloid leukemia and myelodysplastic syndromes based on a consecutive series of 761 patients analyzed 1976-

1993 and on 5098 unselected cases reported in the literature 1974-2001. *Leukemia* 2002; 16: 2366-2378.

- Mauro MH & Druker BJ. STI571: Targeting BCR-ABL as therapy for CML. *The Oncologist*. 2001: 6: 233-238.
- McNeil N & Reid T. Novel molecular cytogenetic techniques for identifying complex chromosomal rearrangements: technology and applications in molecular medicine. Expert reviews in molecular medicine. 14 September 2000, ISSN 1462-3994 ©2000, Cambridge University Press.
- Mitelman F, Johansson B, Mertens F. Mitelman Database of Chromosome Aberrations in Cancer. Assessed in January 2004a. <u>http://cgap.nci.nih.gov/Chromosomes/Mitelman</u>
- Mitelman F, Johansson B, Mertens F. Fusion genes and rearranged genes as a linear function of chromosome aberrations in cancer. *Nat Genet* 2004b; 36: 331-334.
- Moreau P, Facon T, Leleu X, Morineau M, Huyghe P, Harousseau JL, Bataille R, Avet-Loiseau H. Recurrent 14q32 translocations determine the prognosis of multiple myeloma, especially in patients receiving intensive chemotherapy. *Blood* 2002; 100: 1579-1583.
- Nilsson L, Åstrand-Grundström I, Arvidsson I, Jacobsson B, Hellström-Lindberg E, Hast R, Jacobsen SEW. Isolation and characterization of hematopoietic progenitor/stem cells in 5qdeleted myelodysplastic syndromes: evidence for involvement at the hematopoietic stem cell level. *Blood* 2000; 96: 2012-2021.
- Nilsson L, Åstrand-Grundström I, Anderson K, Arvidsson I, Hokland P, Bryder D, Kjeldsen L, Johansson B, Hellström-Lindberg E, Hast R, Jacobsen SEW. Involvement and functional impairment of the CD34⁺CD38⁻Thy-1⁺ hematopoietic stem cell pool in myelodysplastic syndromes with trisomy 8. *Blood* 2002; 100: 259-267.
- Nishida K, Tamura A, Nakazawa N, Ueda Y, Abe T, Matsuda F, Kashima K, Taniwaki M. The Ig heavy chain gene is

frequently involved in chromosomal translocations in multiple myeloma and plasma cell leukemia as detected by in situ hybridization. *Blood* 1997; 90: 526-534.

- Nomdedéu JF, Lasa A, Ubeda J, Saglio G, Bellido M, Cases S, Carnicer MJ, Aventin A, Sureda A, Sierra J, Baiget M. Interstitial deletions at the long arm or chromosome 13 may be as common as monosomies in multiple myeloma. A genotypic study. *Haematologica* 2002; 87: 828-835.
- Nowell P & Hungerford D. A minute chromosome in human granulocytic leukemia. *Science* 1960; 132: 1497.
- Ögmundsdottir HM, Haraldsdottir V, Johannesson GM, Olafdottir G, Bjarndottir K, Sigvaldson H, Tulinius H. Monoclonal gammopathy in Iceland: a population-based registry and follow-up. *Br J Haematol* 2002; 118: 166-173.
- Östenborg A, Hansson LO, Mellerstedt H. Immunoglobulins in multiple myeloma. Multiple myeloma, chapter 4, Arnold, Eds Gahrton G & Durie BGM, 1996a.
- Östenborg A & Mellerstedt H. Clinical features and staging, Multiple myeloma, chapter 10, Arnold, Eds Gahrton G & Durie BGM, 1996b.
- Owen RG. Developing diagnostic criteria in Waldentröm's macroglobulinemia. *Semin Oncol* 2003; 30: 196-200.
- Panagopoulos I, Fioretos T, Isaksson M, Samuelsson U, Billström R, Strömbeck B, Mitelman F, Johansson B. Fusion of the MORF and CBP genes in acute myeloid leukemia with the t(10;16)(q22;p13). *Hum Mol Genet* 2001; 10: 395-404.
- Pérez-Simon JA, García-Sanz R, Tabernero MD, Almeida J, González M, Fernández-Calvo J, Moro MJ, Hernández JM, San Miguel JF, Orfàl A. Prognostic value of numerical chromosome aberrations in multiple myeloma: A FISH analysis of 15 different chromosomes. *Blood* 1998; 91: 3366-3371.

- Philip P, Drivsholm A, Hansen NE, Jensen MK, Killmann SA. Chromosomes and survival in multiple myeloma. A banding study of 25 cases. *Cancer Genet Cytogenet* 1980; 2: 243-257.
- Pinkel D, Landegent J, Collins C, Fuscoe J, Segraves R, Lucas J, Gray J. Fluorescence *in situ* hybridization with human chromosome-specific libraries: Detection of trisomy 21 and translocations of chromosome 4. *Proc Natl Acad Sci, USA*, 1998: 85: 9138-9142.
- Pratt G. Molecular aspects of multiple myeloma. *Mol Pathol* 2002; 55: 273-283.
- Pomeroy SL, Tamayo P, Gaasenbeck M, Sturla LM, Angelo M, McLaughlin ME, Kim JY, Goumnerova LC, Black PM, Lan C, Allen JC, Zagzag D, Oson JM, Curran T, Wetmore C, Biegel JA, Poggio T, Mukherjee S, Rifkin R, Califano A, Stolovitzku G, Lous DN, Mesirov JP, Lander ES, Golub TR. Prediction of central nervous system embryonal tumour outcome based on gene expression. *Nature* 2002; 415:436-424.
- Powari M, Saikia UN, Dey P, Gupta SK. Cytological diagnosis of multiple myeloma in a 13-year-old boy. *Cytopathology* 2002; 13: 182-183.
- Preudhomme C, Roumier C, Hildebrand MP, Dallery-Prudhomme E, Lantoine D, Laï JL, Daudignon A, Adenis C, Bauters F, Fenaux P, Kerckaert JP, Galiègue-Zouitina S. Nonrandom 4p13 rearrangements of the RhoH/TTF gene, encoding a GTP-binding protein, in non-Hodgkin's lymphoma and multiple myeloma. *Oncogene* 2000; 19: 2023-2032.
- Rabbitts T. Chromosomal translocation master genes, mouse models and experimental therapeutics. *Oncogene* 2001; 20: 5763-5777.
- Rajkumar SV, Fonseca R, Dewald GW, Therneau TM, Lacy MQ, Kyle RA, Greipp PR, Gertz MA. Cytogenetic abnormalities correlate with the plasma cell labelling index and extent of bone marrow involvement in myeloma. *Cancer Genet Cytogenet* 1999; 113: 73-77.

- Rao PH, Cigudosa JC, Ning Y, Calasanz MJ, Iida S, Tagawa S, Michaeli J, Klein B, Dalla-Favera R, Jhanwar SC, Ried T, Chaganti RSK. Multicolor spectral karyotyping identifies new recurring breakpoints and translocations in multiple myeloma. *Blood* 1998; 92: 1743-1748.
- Rasillo A, Tabernero MD, Sanchez ML, Pérez de AM, Martin AM, Hernández J, Moro MJ, Fernández-Calvo J, Sayagués JM, Bortolucci A, San Miguel JF, Orfao A. Fluorescence in situ hybridization analysis of aneuploidization patterns in monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance versus multiple myeloma and plasma cell leukemia. *Cancer* 2003; 97: 601-609.
- Richelda R, Ronchetti D, Baldini L, Cro L, Viggiano L, Marzella R, Rocchi M, Otsuki T, Lombardi L, Maiolo AT, Neri A. A novel chromosomal translocation t(4;14)(p16.3;q32) in multiple myeloma involves the fibroblast growth-factor receptor 3 gene. *Blood* 1997; 90: 4062-4070.
- Romana SP, Le Coniat M, Berger R. t(12;21): a new recurrent translocation in acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* 1994; 9: 186-191.
- Said JW, Rettig MR, Heppner K, Vescio RA, Schiller G, Ma HJ, Belson D, Savage A, Shintaku PI, Koeffler HP, Asou H, Pinkus G, Pinkus J, Schrage M, Green E, Berenson JR. Localization of Kaposi's sarcoma - associated herpesvirus in bone marrow biopsy samples from patients with multiple myeloma. *Blood* 1997; 90: 4278-4282.
- Samson D. Principles of chemotherapy and radiotherapy. Multiple myeloma, chapter 11, Arnold, Eds Gahrton G & Durie BGM, 1996.
- Santra M, Zhan F, Tian E, Barlogie B, Shaughnessy J Jr. A subset of multiple myeloma harboring the t(4;14)(p16;q32) translocation lack FGFR3 expression but maintains an IGH/MMSET fusion transcript. *Blood* 2003; 101: 2374-2376.

- Sawyer JR, Waldron JA, Jagannath S, Barlogie B. Cytogenetic findings in 200 patients with multiple myeloma. *Cancer Genet Cytogenet* 1995; 82: 41-49.
- Sawyer JR, Lukacs JL, Munshi N, Desikan KR, Singhal S, Mehta J, Siegel D, Shaughnessy J, Barlogie B. Identification of new nonrandom translocations in multiple myeloma with multicolor spectral karyotyping. *Blood* 1998; 92: 4269-4278.
- Schena M, Shalon D, Heller R, Chai A, Brown PO, Davis RW. Parallel human genome analysis: microarray-based expression monitoring of 1000 genes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 1996; 93: 10614-10619.
- Schoch C, Haferlach T, Bursch S, Gerstner D, Schnittger S, Dugas M, Kern W, Loffler H, Hiddlemann W. Loss of genetic material is more common than gain in acute myeloid leukemia with complex aberrant karyotype: a detailed analysis of 125 cases using conventional chromosome analysis and fluorescence in situ hybridization including 24color FISH. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* 2002; 35: 20-29.
- Schröck E, du Manoir S, Veldman T, Schoell B, Wienberg J, Ferguson-Smith MA, Ning Y, Ledbetter DH, Bar-Am I, Soenksen D, Garini Y, Ried T. Multicolor spectral karyotyping of human chromosomes. *Science* 1996; 273: 494-497.
- Seidl S, Kaufmann H, Drach J. New insights into the pathophysiology of multiple myeloma. *Lancet* 2003; 4: 557-564.
- Seong C, Delasalle K, Hayes K, Weber D, Dimopoulos M, Swantkowski J, Huh Y, Glassman A, Champlin R, Alexanian R. Prognostic value of cytogenetics in multiple myeloma. Br J Haematol 1998; 101: 189-194.
- Shaughnessy J Jr, Tian E, Sawyer J, Bumm K, Landes R, Badros A, Morris C, Tricot G, Epstein J, Barlogie B. High incidence of chromosome 13 deletion in multiple myeloma detected by multiprobe interphase FISH. *Blood* 2000; 96: 1505-1511.

- Shaughnessy J Jr, Gabrea A, Qi Y, Brents L, Zhan F, Tian E, Sawyer J, Barlogie B, Bergsagel PL, Kuehl M. Cyclin D3 at 6p21 is dysregulated by recurrent chromosomal translocations to immunoglobulin loci in multiple myeloma. Blood 2001; 98: 217-223.
- Shaughnessy JD Jr & Barlogie B. Interpreting the molecular biology and clinical behavior of multiple myeloma in the context of global gene expression profiling. *Immunol Rev* 2003a; 194: 140-163.
- Shaughnessy J, Jacobson J, Sawyer J, McCoy J, Fassas A, Zhan F, Bumm K, Epstein J, Anaissie E, Jagannath S, Vesole D, Siegel D, Desikan R, Munshi N, Badros A, Tian E, Zangari M, Tricot G, Crowley J, Barolgie B. Continuous absence of metaphase-defined cytogenetic abnormalities, especially of chromosome 13 and hypodiploidy, ensures long-term survival in multiple myeloma treated with total therapy I: interpretation in the context of global gene expression. *Blood* 2003b; 101: 3849-3856.
- Shaughnessy J Jr, Tian E, Sawyer J, McCoy J, Tricot G, Jacobson J, Anaissie E, Zangari M, Fassas A, Muwalla F, Morris C, Barlogie B. Prognostic impact of cytogenetic and interphase fluorescence in situ hybridization-defined chromosome 13 deletion in multiple myeloma: early results from total therapy II. Br J Haematol 2003c; 120; 44-52.
- Smadja NV, Louvet C, Isnard F, Dutel JL, Grande MJ, Varette C, Krulik M. Cytogenetic study in multiple myeloma at diagnosis: comparison of two techniques. *Br J Haematol* 1995; 90: 619-624.
- Smadja NV, Bastard C, Brigaudeau C, Leroux D, Fruchart C. Hypodiploidy is a major prognostic factor in multiple myeloma. *Blood* 2001; 98: 2229-2238.
- Smadja NV, Leroux D, Soulier J, Dumont S, Arnould C, Taviaux S, Taillemite JL, Bastard C. Further cytogenetic characterization of multiple myeloma confirms that 14q32

translocations are a very rare event in hyperdiploid cases. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* 2003; 38: 234-239.

- Smith BD, Levis M, Beran M, Giles F, Kantarijian H, Berg K, Murphy KM, Dauses T, Allebach J, Small D. Single agent CEP-701, a novel FLT3 inhibitor, shows biologic and clinical activity in patients with relapsed or refractory acute myeloid leukemia. *Blood*, prepublished online January 15, 2004.
- Solé F, Woessner S, Acin P, Perez-Losada A, Florensa L, Besses C, Sans-Sabrafen J. Cytogenetic abnormalities in 13 patients with multiple myeloma. *Cancer Genet Cytogenet* 1996; 86: 162-164.
- Speicher MR, Jauch A, Walt H, du Manoir S, Ried T, Jochum W, Sulser T, Cremer T. Correlation of microscopic phenotype with genotype in a formalin-fixed, paraffin-embedded testicular germ cell tumor with universal DNA amplification, comparative genomic hybridization, and interphase cytogenetics. *Am J Pathol* 1995; 146: 1332-1340.
- Speicher MR, Gwyn Ballard S, Ward DC. Karyotyping human chromosomes by combinatorial multi-fluor FISH. *Nat Genet* 1996; 12: 368-375.
- Stec I, Wright TJ, van Ommen G-J B, de Boer PAJ, van Haeringen A, Moorman AFM, Altherr MR, den Dunnen JT. WHSC1, a 90 kb SET domain-containing gene, expressed in early development and homologous to a Drosophila dysmorphy gene maps in the Wolf-Hirschhorn syndrome critical region and is fused to IgH in t(4;14) multiple myeloma. *Hum Mol Genet* 1998; 7: 1071-1082.
- Tabernero D, San Miguel JF, Garzia-Sanz M, Najera L, Garcia-Isidoro M, Perez-Simon JA, Gonzalez M, Wiegant J, Raap AK, Orfao A. Incidence of chromosome numerical changes in multiple myeloma: fluorescence in situ hybridization analysis using 15 chromosome-specific probes. *Am J Pathol* 1996; 149: 153-161.
- Takahashi N, Miura I, Saitoh K, Miura AB. Lineage involvement of stem cells bearing the Philadelphia chromosome in chronic

myeloid leukemia in the chronic phase as shown by a combination of fluorescence-activated cell sorting and fluorescence in situ hybridization. *Blood* 1998: 92: 4758-4763.

- Tanke HJ, Wiegant J, van Gijlswijk RP, Bezrookove V, Pattenier H, Heetebrij RJ, Talman EG, Raap AK, Vrolijk J. New strategy for multi-colour fluorescence in situ hybridization: COBRA: Combined Binary Ratio labelling. *Eur J Hum Genet* 1999; 7: 2-11.
- Tarte K, De Vos J, Thykjaer T, Zhan F, Fiol G, Costes V, Rème T, Legouffe E, Rossi JF, Shaughnessy J Jr, Ørntoft TF, Klein B. Generation of polyclonal plasmablasts from peripheral blood B cells: a normal counterpart of malignant plasmablasts. *Blood* 2002; 100: 1113-1122.
- Tchinda J, Volpert S, McNeil N, Neumann T, Kennerknecht I, RiedT, Buchner T, Serve H, Berdel WE, Horst J, Hilgenfeld E.Multicolor karyotyping in acute myeloid leukemia. *Leuk Lymphoma* 2003; 44: 1843-1853.
- The National Board of Health and Welfare. Cancer Incidence in Sweden 2002. WWW document. <u>http://www.sos.se/sos/statisti.htm</u> - December 2003.
- Tricot G, Barlogie B, Jagannath S, Bracy D, Mattox S, Vesole DH, Naucke S, Sawyer JR. Poor prognosis in multiple myeloma is associated only with partial or complete deletions of chromosome 13 or abnormalities involving 11q and not with other karyotype abnormalities. *Blood* 1995; 86: 4250-4256.
- Tricot G, Spencer T, Sawyer J, Spoon D, Desikan R, Fassas A, Badros A, Zangari M, Munshi N, Anaissie E, Toor A, Barlogie B. Predicting long-term (≥ 5 years) event-free survival in multiple myeloma patients following planned tandem autotransplants. *Br J Haematol* 2002; 116: 211-217.
- Turesson I, Zettervall O, Cuzik J, Waldenström JG, Velez R. Comparison of trends in the incidence of multiple myeloma in Malmö, Sweden, and other countries, 1950-1979. N Engl J Med 1984; 310: 421-424.

- Turesson I, Abildgaard N, Ahlgren T, Dahl I, Holmberg E, Hjorth M, Nielsen JL, Oden A, Seidel C, Waage A, Westin J, Wisloff. Prognostic evaluation in multiple myeloma: an analysis of the impact of new prognostic factors. *Br J Haematol* 1999; 106: 1005-1012.
- Uzunel M, Mattsson J, Brune M, Johansson JE, Aschan J, Ringden O. Kinetics of minimal residual disease and chimerism in patient with chronic myeloid leukemia after nonmyeloablative conditioning and allogeneic stem cell transplantation. *Blood* 2003; 101: 469-472.
- Van den Berghe H. Chromosomes in plasma-cell malignancies. *Eur J Hematol* 1990; 3: 47-51.
- Virtaneva K, Wright FA, Tanner SM, Yuan B, Lemon WJ, Caligiuri MA, Bloomfield CD, de la Chapelle A, Krahe R. Expression profiling reveals fundamental biological differences in acute myeloid leukemia with isolated trisomy 8 and normal cytogenetics. *Proc Nat Acad Sci USA* 2001; 98: 1124-1129.
- Weh HJ, Fiedler W, Hossfeld DK. Cytogenetics in multiple myeloma: are we studying the "right" cells? *Eur J Haematol* 1990; 45: 236-237.
- Weh HJ, Gutensohn K, Selbach J, Kruse R, Wacker-Backhaus G, Seeger D, Fiedler W, Fett W, Hossfeld DK. Karyotype in multiple myeloma and plasma cell leukaemia. *Eur J Cancer* 1993; 29: 1269-1273.
- Weh HJ, Bartl E, Seeger D, Selbach J, Kuse R, Hossfeld DK. Correlations between karyotype and cytologic findings in multiple myeloma. *Leukemia* 1995; 9: 2119-2122.
- Weh HJ, Seeger D, Junge I, Hossfeld DK. Trisomy 8 preceding diagnosis of acute nonlymphocytic leukemia by 2 year in a patient with multiple myeloma without cytological evidence of myelodysplasia. *Ann Hematol* 1996; 72: 81-82.

- Yamamoto K, Hamaguchi H, Nagata K, Taniwaki M. A variant Burkitt-type translocation (8;22)(q24;q11) in multiple myeloma. *Cancer Genet Cytogenet* 1998; 104: 98-103.
- Yee TT, Murphy K, Johnson M, Abdalla SH, Patton GS, Lee CA, Mehta AB. Multiple myeloma and human immunodeficiency virus-1 (HIV-1) infection. *Am J Hematol* 2001; 66: 123-125.
- Yeoh EJ, Ross ME, Shurtleff SA, Williams K, Patel D, Mahfouz R, Behm FG, Raimondi SC, Relling MV, Patel A, Cheng C, Campana D, Wilkins D, Xiadong Z, Li J, Liu H, Pui CH, Evans WE, Naeve C, Wond L, Downing JR. Classification, subtype discovery, and prediction of outcome in pediatric acute lymphoblastic leukemia by gene expression profiling. *Cancer Cell* 2002; 1: 133-143.
- Zandecki M, Bernardi F, Laï JL, Facon T, Izydorczyk V, Bauters F, Cosson A. Image analysis in multiple myeloma at diagnosis. Correlation with cytogenetic study. *Cancer Genet Cytogenet* 1994; 74: 115-119.
- Zandecki M, Obein V, Bernardi F, Soenen C, Flactif M, Laï JL, Francois M, Facon T. Monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance: chromosome changes are a common finding within bone marrow plasma cells. *Br J Haematol* 1995; 90: 693-696.
- Zandecki M, Laï JL, Genevieve F, Bernardi F, Volle-Remy H, Blanchet O, Francois M, Cosson A, Bauters F, Facon T. Several cytogenetic subclones may be identified within plasma cells from patients with monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance, both at diagnosis and during the indolent course of this condition. *Blood* 1997; 90: 3682-3690.
- Zhan F, Tian E, Bumm K, Smith R, Barlogie B, Shaughnessy J Jr. Gene expression profiling of human plasma cell differentiation and classification of multiple myeloma based on similarities to distinct stages of late-stage B-cell development. *Blood* 2003; 101: 1128-1140.

- Zink A, Rohrbach H, Szeimies U, Hagedorn HG, Hass CJ, Weyss C, Bachmeier B, Nerlich AG. Malignant tumors in an ancient Egyptian population. *Anticancer Res* 1999; 19B: 4273-4277.
- Zojer N, Königsberg R, Ackermann J, Fritz E, Dallinger S, Krömer E, Kaufmann H, Riedl L, Gisslinger H, Schreiber S, Heinz R, Ludwig H, Huber H, Drach J. Deletion of 13q14 remains an independent adverse prognostic variable in multiple myeloma despite its frequent detection by interphase fluorescence in situ hybridization. *Blood* 2000; 95: 1925-1930.